BARRIERS AND FACILITATORS TO AUTOMATED PATIENT SELF-SCHEDULING FOR HEALTH CARE ORGANIZATIONS: SCOPING REVIEW, CONSENSUS FROM A DELPHI PANEL OF KEY STAKEHOLDERS, AND EXPLORATORY CASE STUDY

by

Elizabeth Wallace Woodcock

A dissertation submitted to Johns Hopkins University in conformity with the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Public Health

Baltimore, Maryland

October 2021

© 2021 Elizabeth Woodcock

All rights reserved

ABSTRACT

Appointment management in the outpatient setting is important for provider organizations as waits and delays lead to poor outcomes and inefficiencies. Automated patient self-scheduling of outpatient appointments has demonstrable advantages for organizations in the form of patients' arrival rates, labor savings, patient satisfaction, and more. Despite evidence of the potential benefits of self-scheduling, organizational uptake of self-scheduling in health care has been limited. The goal of this dissertation is to identify the barriers and facilitators to self-scheduling for provider organizations through a scoping review of the literature, a consensus from a Delphi panel of stakeholders from US academic health systems, and an exploratory case study of a large medical practice in the US that implemented automated self-scheduling. Results demonstrated that self-scheduling initiatives have increased over time, indicating the broadening appeal of selfscheduling. Offering convenience for patients is the leading enabler for organizations to implement the technology, signaling that provider organizations may now recognize the need for innovation. For provider organizations, the relative advantage of self-scheduling over the traditional method of scheduling is a facilitator; barriers include complexity and providers' resistance. There is evidence of digital inequities based on identifying users, with relatively less use by Medicaid beneficiaries. Provider organizations may benefit from thoughtful, intentional strategies to identify, diagnose, and address barriers and facilitators. Additional research is warranted to understand actionable steps to address the impediments and promoters of the technology.

Advisors:	Aditi Sen, PhD and Jonathan Weiner, DrPH	
Committee Members:	Kathryn McDonald, PhD, Michael Rosen, MD, PhD, Aditi Sen,	
	PhD, Jonathan Weiner, DrPH, and Christina Yuan, MD, PhD	
Alternates:	Mark Bittle, DrPH and Harold Lehmann, MD, PhD	

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I am grateful for the support of family, friends, and colleagues during my tenure as a doctoral student at the Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health. I appreciate the encouragement and assistance of my advisors, Aditi Sen, PhD, and Jonathan Weiner, DrPH. Doug Hough, PhD first recognized the potential for the research topic of my dissertation and provided encouragement and direction for the research. Kathryn McDonald, PhD, and Christina Yuan, MD, PhD were instrumental in guiding me through the qualitative research methods. I appreciate the feedback provided by Drs. Sen, Weiner, Hough, and Yuan on the dissertation drafts. I am thankful for their time and thoughtful attention to my ideas and materials. As a student in Dr. Harold Lehmann's class on informatics, I was inspired by his passion for knowledge engineering and decision support. The topic of the dissertation emanated from the discussions in his class. Claire Twose, MLIS, of the Welch Medical Library guided the scoping review. A special thank you to the 53 individuals who served as experts on the Delphi panel. Although unnamed in this research by design, your contribution of time is acknowledged and most appreciated. It is with sincere gratitude to Johns Hopkins Medicine and Johns Hopkins Community Physicians to allow me the opportunity to conduct research. I greatly appreciate the support of Joyce Slater and Vivian Zhao, both of whom supported my research from the idea-formulation stage through its conclusion.

The dissertation is dedicated to two special women in my life: my dear friend and longtime colleague, Deborah Walker Keegan, PhD, who inspired me to begin the journey to my doctorate and supported me to the finish line; and my incredibly accomplished and kind mother, Margaret Blackmon, EdD, who graduated with her doctorate at the same age as me, instilling in me a life-long passion for education, a thirst for knowledge, and a recognition that learning at any age is not only possible but essential to leading a fulfilling life.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACTii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS iv
TABLE OF CONTENTSv
TABLES
FIGURESviii
INTRODUCTION
BENEFITS
ADOPTION
CONCEPTUAL FRAMEWORK
SUMMARY OF CHAPTERS
CHAPTER ONE: SCOPING REVIEW
BACKGROUND12
METHODS12
RESULTS15
Intervention Characteristics
Outer Setting
Inner Setting
Characteristics of Individuals
Process
DISCUSSION
OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESEARCH
LIMITATIONS
CONCLUSION
CHAPTER TWO: CONSENSUS FROM A DELPHI PANEL OF KEY STAKEHOLDERS 39
BACKGROUND
METHODS
RESULTS
DISCUSSION
OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESEARCH

LIMITATIONS	. 53
CONCLUSION	. 53
CHAPTER THREE: EXPLORATORY CASE STUDY	. 55
BACKGROUND	. 55
METHODS	. 56
RESULTS	. 59
DISCUSSION	. 67
OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESEARCH	. 70
LIMITATIONS	. 71
CONCLUSION	. 72
CHAPTER FOUR: SUMMARY	. 73
DISCUSSION OF SIGNIFICANT FINDINGS	. 74
MANAGERIAL AND POLICY IMPLICATIONS	. 76
CONCLUSION	. 81
REFERENCES	. 82
APPENDIX	111

TABLES

Table 1. Articles by Country
Table 2. The Focus of Literature Pre- and Post-2017
Table 3. Count of Delphi Panelists by Region
Table 4. Delphi Panel Ranked Top 10 Barriers and Facilitators 46
Table 5. Potential Actions for Organizations to Reduce Barriers and Enhance Facilitators to
Automated Self-Scheduling
Table 6. Distribution by Decade based on Age at Time of Booking for All Appointments 61
Table 7. Distribution by Major Insurance Category based on Insurance Coverage at Time of
Booking for All Appointments
Table 8. Distribution by Outcome for All Appointments 63
Table 9. Factors to Address Complexity as a Barrier to Automated Self-Scheduling

FIGURES

Figure 1: CFIR Domains and Constructs	. 8
Figure 2. PRISMA Diagram	16
Figure 3. Articles by Year of Publication	18
Figure 4. Process of Expert Panel Consensus Using Three-Stage Modified Delphi Method	43
Figure 5. Uptake of Automated Self-Scheduling	60
Figure 6: Barriers and Facilitators to Automated Self-Scheduling	65

INTRODUCTION

Appointment management in the outpatient setting is vital for health care organizations as waits and delays lead to poor outcomes and inefficiencies. For example, according to the Patient Access Collaborative (Patient Access Collaborative, 2021), the median new patient lag time for an outpatient encounter in the United States is 16.35 days, while the median utilization rate of appointment slots is only 73.6%. Lengthy waits adversely impact patients who are queued for appointments during which problems may worsen and satisfaction may decline. If a health care organization does not effectively distribute appointment slots, the result is poor resource utilization that may limits access for patients.

In *Crossing the Quality Chasm: A New Health System for the 21st Century*, the Institute of Medicine (IOM) established six aims for advancing health care quality, including improving visit timeliness (Institute of Medicine (US) Committee on Quality of Health Care in America, 2001). Despite this goal of timely access to care, the topic of visit timeliness is one of the least evaluated and understood aspects of care delivery. There is little assessment of what drives care timeliness and potential approaches for improving this dimension of care (Institute of Medicine, 2015). Appointment wait times and scheduling difficulties may negatively affect patient satisfaction (Habibi et al., 2018; Kerwin & Madison, 2002; Leddy et al., 2003), patient expectations (Glogovac et al., 2020; Marco et al., 2021), access to care (Waller et al., 2012), patient safety (Murray & Berwick, 2003), and health care utilization and organizational reputation (Institute of Medicine, 2015). Timely access has a broader impact on the delivery of cost-effective health care (Rust et al., 2008) and individuals' well-being (Bhandari & Snowdon, 2012). Schneider et al. demonstrated the association between patient experience and perceptions of the quality of care (Schneider et al., 2001).

Timely access to care is crucial for patients. Myriad studies about the techniques for effectively designing outpatient schedules for optimal use have been published, dating back to the mid-20th century (Bailey, 1952). Reviews of the literature on outpatient scheduling methodologies can be found in Cayirli and Veral (Cayirli & Veral, 2003), Gupta and Denton (Gupta & Denton, 2008), and Ahmadi-Javid et al. (Ahmadi-Javid et al., 2017). This research contributes to the design of appointment management systems by identifying factors that impact performance and modeling, however, the body of literature about scheduling design focused on elements of internal construction, not methods of offering them to patients for booking. The body of literature about appointment design may be applied to self-scheduling, thereby increasing its value.

Outside of health care, other industries with perishable resources have addressed timeliness to service by engaging customers through self-service. Transportation and hospitality, as examples, have experienced improvements in operations (Jansson, 1966; Mak et al., 2014), profitability (Shugan & Xie, 2000), customer loyalty (Chiu, 2009), and customer wait times (Robinson & Chen, 2011) via the execution of consumer-based reservation systems. Today, consumers make reservations for services from a multitude of non-healthcare businesses. The adoption of technologies aimed to address administrative issues, such as self-scheduling of appointments in healthcare, however, has trailed other industries.

Literature addressing patient self-scheduling spans several decades; the evolution of the technology is evident in the body of published research. Articles expressing the benefits of the new offering of self-scheduling were coupled with stories of adoption early in the technology's life cycle (Craig, 2007; J. P. Friedman, 2004). Researchers reported on the technology's potential impact on patient quality (Kerwin & Madison, 2002) and satisfaction (Versel, 2004), as well as its capability to improve scheduling methods (Pruhs et al., 2004). A multinational survey in Europe

in 2005 and again in 2007 concluded that self-scheduling had the highest utility for the components offered by automated communications in health care (Santana et al., 2010).

BENEFITS

Automated self-scheduling may benefit health care organizations and patients; there is evidence to support these advantages. There may be a different impact on lower and middleincome countries (LMICs) based on historical methods of obtaining appointments. The COVID-19 pandemic may have affected the uptake of the intervention as health care organizations respond to patients' expectations.

Health Care Organizations. There is evidence that automated self-scheduling provides value to health care organizations; more specifically, the intervention advantages provider organizations such as hospitals, medical practices, and other health care delivery systems. Researchers have identified the advantages of automated patient self-scheduling for provider organizations in the form of labor savings (J. P. Friedman, 2004; Idowu et al., 2014; R. Jones et al., 2010; Lee et al., 2020; Zhao et al., 2017); information transparency (S.-C. Chen et al., 2013; M. Zhang et al., 2014); cost reduction (Kamo et al., 2017); cycle time (Mendoza et al., 2020); patient satisfaction (Gupta & Denton, 2008; Volk et al., 2020); patient accountability (Xie et al., 2020); patient information (Sherly et al., 2016); patient time-savings (Judson et al., 2020); physician punctuality (Habibi et al., 2019); patient loyalty (S.-C. Chen et al., 2013); and patient attendance (Craig, 2007; Paré et al., 2014; Parmar et al., 2009; Siddiqui & Rashid, 2013; Yanovsky & Das, 2020). Reducing missed appointments increases health care organizations' efficiency and effective allocation of resources (Gao et al., 2019). Automated self-scheduling eliminates the barriers inherent in the fixed capacity of telephone lines and scheduling staff (Tang et al., 2014).

Patients' Expectations. Health care organizations are faced with the need to increase convenience to accommodate patients' changing expectations (Berry et al., 2014; Tuzovic & Kuppelwieser, 2016). Self-scheduling can offer the convenience patients seek (H. H. Chang & Chang, 2008; Kurtzman et al., 2018). Countries including Nigeria (Idowu et al., 2014); India (Sherly et al., 2016); Taiwan (Lee et al., 2020); Philippines (Mendoza et al., 2020); Iraq and the Kurdistan region (Hussein et al., 2019) have determined that self-scheduling may serve as a better alternative to obtaining an appointment as opposed to the traditional process to access outpatient care by physically standing in line. In Iran (Samadbeik et al., 2018) and China (Cao et al., 2011; Yu et al., 2013; M. Zhang et al., 2014), hospitals are mandated to provide the capability, in part to address the problems associated with the in-person queues for appointments. Estonia built the functionality into its national system (Yeh & Saltman, 2019).

Evidence from LMICs. In low and middle-income countries (LMICs), persons may not realize the benefits of self-scheduling, where patients report negative experiences associated with poor communication, short visits, and lengthy waits. (Kruk et al., 2018). Patients may not have confidence in the health care system. Self-scheduling may be perceived as elusive or ineffective in this context. Patients may prefer to physically wait in line because access through a queue is observable, as compared to the relative invisibility inherent to a computer-based system. This perception, therefore, may not be a malfunction of the technological solution. The barrier may be a result of the LMICs' failure to address socioeconomic disparities that have eroded patients' confidence in the health care system (Malhotra & Do, 2013). Trust in the health care system may be a barrier to automated self-scheduling in LMICs, a barrier that may not similarly exist in countries with stable and reliable health care systems.

Impact of COVID. Health care organizations may have an acute need to consider selfscheduling at present, as patient expectations are rising in concert with the proliferation of technology that focuses on convenience, access, and experience. The COVID-19 pandemic exacerbated challenges related to the management of outpatient visit scheduling in the US. The pandemic altered the delivery of outpatient encounters in 2020; with the implementation of physical distancing requirements, stay-at-home orders, and pervasive fear, patient visits in the outpatient setting in the US dipped to their lowest level at a 58% cumulative visit deficit in March 2020, with a portion of in-person visits quickly replaced by virtual encounters (Mehrotra et al., 2020).

As the delivery of outpatient visits increasingly converted to telemedicine during the pandemic, the means of reserving appointments in the US remained largely in the traditional format of synchronous telephone communication between patients and personnel. Health systems suffered financial losses and staff members were released from employment (American Hospital Association, 2020; Bureau of Labor Statistics (US), 2020). The financial and staffing crisis created challenges in effectively managing the traditional telephone-based scheduling workflow because of an insufficient labor pool. According to the Patient Access Collaborative (Patient Access Collaborative, 2021), the median personnel cost per appointment-related telephone call was \$4.29 and 37.2% of patients with scheduled appointments did not arrive in the slot reserved for them. A provider organization in the US that schedules one million appointments in the outpatient enterprise, for example, would therefore spend more than \$4 million on the labor to schedule appointments for which 628,000 patients arrive. The labor cost associated with the appointment scheduling for the consumed visits is, in the example, approximately \$6.80 per arrived patient. In

a case study, Kamo and colleagues (Kamo et al., 2017), approximated \$5 per call being saved at their health care organization every time an appointment was self-scheduled.

ADOPTION

Despite evidence of the potential benefits of self-scheduling, organizational uptake of selfscheduling in health care has been limited. The lack of adoption may result from myriad factors: organizational factors such as absent financial incentives (Ghafur & Schneider, 2019); cost (Bernstein et al., 2007); leadership (Ingebrigtsen et al., 2014); and policy and regulations (Jacob et al., 2020) examined in other studies of technology adoption by health care organizations may be considerations. Further, organizations may react to patient hesitancy. Despite the infusion of technology in daily living, patients have exhibited reluctance in automation in health care, citing concerns about accuracy, security, and the lack of empathy compared to human interactions (Nadarzynski et al., 2019).

The lack of adoption of self-scheduling may be a result of the unique challenges experienced in health care, information asymmetry between the consumer and provider, consumers' emotional vulnerability, and consumers' desire to achieve good personal health (Dobele & Lindgreen, 2011). Unlike other industries with perishable inventory, health care organizations cannot price discriminate because the offering represents a cultural expectation that authors Wen et al. (Wen et al., 2020) describe as "social fairness."

Organizational barriers to the adoption of automated self-scheduling were evident early in the technology's formulation. A practicing physician, informaticist, and the founder of a software company that offered self-scheduling products, Dr. Jonathan Teich, revealed to the *American Medical News* in 2004: "Before you can successfully implement self-scheduling, you have to implement 'Mabel.' Mabel is the generic scheduling administrator who has been working for Dr. Smith for 35 years, and knows a thousand nuances and idiosyncrasies and preferences that have been silently established over the years... Unfortunately for the computer world, it's extremely difficult to find out what Mabel really knows, let alone try and put it into an algorithm" (Versel, 2004). Research has demonstrated physician preference is a key factor in scheduling (Wang & Gupta, 2011), with physicians' expressing a fear of losing control (Farr, 2000; Lowes, 2006; Riddell, 2012). In a systematic review of self-scheduling, Zhao and colleagues (Zhao et al., 2017) acknowledged the relative inflexibility of "Mabel" as a factor in discouraging providers from adopting self-scheduling, in addition to providers' concerns about system abuse, patient harm, loss of control, and cost. Consequently, these barriers may limit uptake.

CONCEPTUAL FRAMEWORK

The findings of this dissertation are presented in alignment with the Consolidated Framework for Implementation Research (CFIR). The conceptual framework guided the research by constructing a standard, evidence-based path of identifying, organizing, and communicating the dimensions of barriers and facilitators across organizations to advance the opportunity for industry adoption of the study's findings. The framework is comprehensive, synthesizing essential constructs from 29 organizational and implementation science theories; standard terminology promotes generalizability across disciplines (Damschroder et al., 2009). The Consolidated Framework for Implementation Research is presented in Figure 1.



Source: CFIR (CFIR Guide, 2021)

Figure 1: CFIR Domains and Constructs

SUMMARY OF CHAPTERS

Automated self-scheduling may benefit health care organizations. Opportunities exist to improve patient satisfaction, appointment waits and delays, and the wasteful use of providers' time. There is evidence that key barriers to implementing the technology have existed since the introduction of the technology; the impediments may remain today. Little is understood about the organizational-level barriers and facilitators related to a technology that may solve important challenges faced by provider organizations.

The goal of this dissertation was to acknowledge, identify, and assess the organizationallevel barriers and facilitators to the implementation of automated self-scheduling in the outpatient enterprise. An implementation framework (CFIR) was applied to guide, organize, and present the dissertation. The research was accomplished by a literature review of the intervention determinants in the international setting, a qualitative research study to gather consensus from US stakeholders, and a case study of a US-based provider organization that implemented the intervention. The research presented herein is organized into three chapters: the scoping review, Delphi panel of key stakeholders, and an exploratory case study.

The scoping review in Chapter One aimed to examine the barriers and facilitators for health care organizations throughout the world to implement self-scheduling. The scoping review was selected as the research method to synthesize a broad and heterogeneous range of literature. The intervention was defined: automated self-scheduling is the real-time, synchronous booking, and automated fulfillment of appointments by patients online or via a smartphone application for themselves. The study provided clarity about the field of evidence by cataloging the barriers and facilitators to self-scheduling for health care organizations. The literature offered evidence of the existence and advantages of automated self-scheduling. The uptake of the intervention was evident over time, yet remained low. National policy, competition, and the organizations' response to patients' needs and technology access were determinants of implementation. The focus of the literature, however, was on the characteristics of the intervention. The research identified a gap in the literature regarding broader evidence of internal and external factors that may help health care organizations interested in the intervention.

The aim of the Delphi panel of key stakeholders in Chapter Two was to construct a consensus statement of experts in the US regarding organizational-level barriers and facilitators. Fifty-three expert panelists representing 41 academic health systems participated in three rounds of surveys to reach a consensus on the organizational-level barriers and facilitators to the implementation of self-scheduling. Seven facilitators and three barriers were identified and ranked by the Delphi panel. The most prominent determinant was the organization's prioritization of

patient needs related to convenience. A culture to improve access and the relative advantage of using self-scheduling as compared to the call center (at which agents facilitate the scheduling process over the telephone) followed as the second and third facilitators, respectively. Barriers reflected the challenges related to the complexity of scheduling, providers' resistance based on specialization, and the variability of the current scheduling process. The leading determinants did not include the processes, costs, or available resources associated with the intervention.

The case study in Chapter Three aimed to assess the uptake, users' characteristics, outcomes, and determinants of automated self-scheduling in an organization that deployed the intervention. The case study was performed at a 400-provider, predominantly primary care medical practice affiliated with an academic health system. Uptake increased over time. The analysis demonstrated usage by younger, commercially insured patients. Digital inequity was evident based on lower usage by Medicaid patients. An administrative requirement associated with the technology may have adversely affected this cohort of patients. The advantage of a lower missed appointment rate associated with self-scheduling users was demonstrated. A higher cancellation rate was evident and requires attention. The study demonstrated complexity as an organizational-level barrier to the intervention, which may be associated with providers' fears and concerns about patient care. Intervention traits that may address complexity were compiled. The relative advantage of automated self-scheduling compared to the agent-based scheduling process was named as an important implementation facilitator, yet could not be quantified.

Together, these three papers form a collected work of organizational-level barriers and facilitators to automated self-scheduling. A summary of the research was provided as the final chapter. The research identified the need for additional exploration of implementation factors, including the impactful influence of the external environment, the prominent role of responding to

patients' expectations, and the relative advantage of self-scheduling over the incumbent scheduling process that relies on manual labor. Automated self-scheduling is a technology geared to improve an administrative task, yet the intervention represents a multi-faceted workflow that involves providers and patients. A holistic approach to determinants – and the linkages between them – is therefore crucial. Improvements in the intervention related to complexity are urgently needed. Diffusion of the technology is possible, but attention is required. Thus, engaging providers is recommended.

The research findings may benefit health care organizations considering strategies to deploy patient self-scheduling as a consumer reservation system. By identifying barriers and facilitators to automated self-scheduling, the research may assist provider organizations seeking solutions to the management of the outpatient enterprise, ultimately benefiting patients through improved satisfaction, reduced disruptions and administrative burden for the organization, and enhanced utilization of providers' time.

CHAPTER ONE: SCOPING REVIEW

BACKGROUND

Automated patient self-scheduling of outpatient appointments has demonstrable advantages in the form of patients' arrival rates, labor savings, patient satisfaction, and more. Despite evidence of the potential benefits of self-scheduling, organizational uptake of selfscheduling in health care has been limited. In this scoping review, I conducted a comprehensive assessment of existing evidence regarding the reasons that organizational uptake of automated selfscheduling is low.

The questions posed for the scoping review were: What are the barriers and facilitators to self-scheduling for provider organizations? What are the gaps in the literature regarding barriers and facilitators? The selection of the scoping review technique was made based on having a broad research question, the pursuit of identifying content without judging the quality of the material, and the intention to perform a qualitative synthesis (Armstrong et al., 2011). The proliferation of articles published since a systematic review examining self-scheduling was conducted in 2017 (Zhao et al., 2017) may reflect the evolution of technological solutions, the adoption of technology, and patients' changing expectations regarding convenience. This scoping review aimed to examine the barriers and facilitators for health care organizations throughout the world to implement self-scheduling.

METHODS

Arksey and O'Malley (Arksey & O'Malley, 2005) issued a methodical framework for rigor and transparency in scoping reviews. Arksey and O'Malley's five-step process for scoping reviews was deployed for this study: 1) identification of the research question, 2) identification of relevant studies, 3) study selection, 4) charting the data, and 5) collating, summarizing, and reporting the results.

Step 1: Identification of the Research Question

The following research questions guided the review: What are the barriers and facilitators to provider organizations' uptake of automated patient self-scheduling? What are the gaps in the literature regarding barriers and facilitators?

Step 2: Identification of Relevant Studies

The scoping review was performed by searching electronic databases according to Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses Searches (PRISMA-S) guidelines (Rethlefsen et al., 2021). The databases used were PubMed, CINAHL, Business Source Ultimate, and Scopus. The search strategy was developed with the assistance of an informationist specializing in reviews. The search terms for self-scheduling were developed by researching titles, keywords, and commonly used phrases in the relevant literature. The search strategy was initiated on PubMed using combinations and word variations of key terms for the scoping review: selfscheduling, automated scheduling, Web-based scheduling, e-appointments, online scheduling, Internet scheduling, and self-serve scheduling. Additional terms were integrated using keywords from articles of interest retrieved from a preliminary search on PubMed. The implementationrelated search strategy was referenced against the published systematic review by Zhao et al (Zhao et al., 2017) to identify supplementary terms. The search strategies used in the databases are reported in Appendix 1.

Step 3: Study Selection

Records were selected if they involved automated patient self-scheduling. Articles were determined eligible for inclusion if they discussed the use of self-scheduling by health care organizations. Peer-reviewed, primary research, reviews, and original studies described in editorials in peer-reviewed journals that focused on patient self-scheduling were included. Only articles published in English were included. No geographical boundaries were imposed, thereby incorporating literature about the topic from health care organizations across the globe.

For the review, the definition of self-scheduling involves the real-time, synchronous booking, and automated fulfillment of appointments by patients online or via a smartphone application for themselves. Self-scheduling does not include an appointment by a physician on behalf of a patient, as in the case of a primary care physician scheduling an appointment with a specialist for the patient. Further, the definition excludes asynchronous scheduling transactions that feature the patient initiating a request for an appointment but not booking it automatically, or the slot being appointed automatically through a waitlist feature (Chung et al., 2020), or a reschedule option (X. Zhang et al., 2015). Patients scheduled as research subjects are not included. Finally, the definition excludes the self-scheduling of providers and staff for work shifts.

Step 4: Charting the Data

A data extraction Excel spreadsheet was developed to systematically record details of the articles. Charted data (Appendix 2) included article characteristics (author, year, and country), intervention characteristics (standalone or component, source, introduction, description of design, and identified need), research design, setting, intervention measure (s) assessing the impact of self-scheduling, and main result (s). Relevant results were extracted from the result section of each article.

Step 5: Collating, Summarizing, and Reporting the Results

The scoping review was undertaken to determine the information that is available from existing literature regarding the barriers and facilitators to health care organizations' uptake of self-scheduling and to identify gaps in the current body of knowledge regarding self-scheduling. This scoping review was organized and presented in alignment with the Consolidated Framework for Implementation Research (CFIR). The conceptual framework guided the research by constructing a standard, evidence-based path of identifying, organizing, and communicating the dimensions of barriers and facilitators across organizations to advance the opportunity for the adoption of the study's findings. The framework is comprehensive, synthesizing essential constructs from 29 organizational, and implementation science theories. Standard terminology promotes generalizability across disciplines (Damschroder et al., 2009). Thematic analysis was performed to convey the main findings of the material.

RESULTS

Articles were identified, screened, and selected for further review in two stages by the author: titles and abstracts, followed by full text. Titles and abstracts were reviewed for 1,726 records; 1,604 records were excluded. The full text was retrieved and reviewed for 122 articles. Ninety-two were excluded because they failed to meet the inclusion criteria. A total of 30 studies were included in this scoping review. Figure 2 outlines the selection methodology via a PRISMA diagram.



Figure 2. PRISMA Diagram

The countries that were covered in the review include United States (Craig, 2007; Denizard-Thompson et al., 2011; J. P. Friedman, 2004; Ganguli et al., 2020; Judson et al., 2020; Kurtzman et al., 2018; Siddiqui & Rashid, 2013; Volk et al., 2020; Xie et al., 2020; Yanovsky & Das, 2020), Taiwan (H. H. Chang & Chang, 2008; S.-C. Chen et al., 2013; Lee et al., 2020), Great Britain (R. Jones et al., 2010; Parmar et al., 2009; Ryan et al., 2019, 2020), China (Cao et al., 2011; P. Chen et al., 2017; M. Zhang et al., 2014), Australia (X. Zhang et al., 2012, 2015, 2014), Canada (Paré et al., 2014), Iran (Habibi et al., 2018, 2019; Samadbeik et al., 2018), and the Philippines (Mendoza et al., 2020). Another article included seven countries in Europe (Santana et al., 2010).

(Table 1 presents the countries and count of articles from each.)

Table 1. Articles by Country

Setting		
Country	Count	
United States	10	
Taiwan	3	
Great Britain	4	
China	3	
Australia	3	
Canada	1	
Iran	3	
Philippines	1	
Europe	1	
Other (review)	1	
TOTAL	30	

The first article retrieved for the scoping study was published in 2004 (J. P. Friedman, 2004), with three or fewer articles each year through 2019. In 2020, eight articles (Ganguli et al., 2020; Judson et al., 2020; Lee et al., 2020; Mendoza et al., 2020; Ryan et al., 2020; Volk et al., 2020; Xie et al., 2020; Yanovsky & Das, 2020) featuring barriers and facilitators to automated self-scheduling were published. Figure 3 displays the count of articles by year of publication.



Figure 3. Articles by Year of Publication

Guided by the implementation framework, I analyzed the five domains of automated selfscheduling among the included studies: intervention characteristics, outer setting, inner setting, characteristics of individuals, and process.

Intervention Characteristics

Intervention Source. Four articles reported internal solutions for self-scheduling (Ganguli et al., 2020; Judson et al., 2020; Volk et al., 2020; Yanovsky & Das, 2020). These studies were joined by another two that were launched with a combination of internal and external resources (J. P. Friedman, 2004; R. Jones et al., 2010). Six articles featured externally created interventions, four of which were created by a third party (Kurtzman et al., 2018; Paré et al., 2014; Ryan et al., 2020; Siddiqui & Rashid, 2013), one by the first author (X. Zhang et al., 2012), and one by unknown (Parmar et al., 2009). The remaining articles did not elucidate the source of the intervention (Cao et al., 2011; H. H. Chang & Chang, 2008; S.-C. Chen et al., 2013; Habibi et al.,

2018, 2019; Lee et al., 2020; Mendoza et al., 2020; Samadbeik et al., 2018; Santana et al., 2010; M. Zhang et al., 2014; X. Zhang et al., 2015, 2014), did not feature a specific intervention (P. Chen et al., 2017; Craig, 2007; Denizard-Thompson et al., 2011; Ryan et al., 2019; Xie et al., 2020), or represented the systematic review (Zhao et al., 2017).

Nine articles (Cao et al., 2011; J. P. Friedman, 2004; Habibi et al., 2019; R. Jones et al., 2010; Lee et al., 2020; Mendoza et al., 2020; Parmar et al., 2009; Ryan et al., 2020; X. Zhang et al., 2015), provided some level of description of the intervention, with four providing only limited characteristics (Lee et al., 2020; Mendoza et al., 2020; Parmar et al., 2009; Ryan et al., 2020). Most articles (Cao et al., 2011; S.-C. Chen et al., 2013; Craig, 2007; J. P. Friedman, 2004; Ganguli et al., 2020; Habibi et al., 2018, 2019; Kurtzman et al., 2018; Mendoza et al., 2020; Paré et al., 2014; Parmar et al., 2009; Samadbeik et al., 2018; Siddiqui & Rashid, 2013; Yanovsky & Das, 2020; M. Zhang et al., 2014; X. Zhang et al., 2012, 2015, 2014) featured the self-scheduling intervention as a standalone service, with a minority (H. H. Chang & Chang, 2008; P. Chen et al., 2017; Damschroder et al., 2009; Denizard-Thompson et al., 2011; R. Jones et al., 2010; Judson et al., 2020; Lee et al., 2020; Ryan et al., 2020; Santana et al., 2010; Volk et al., 2020; Xie et al., 2020) including self-scheduling as a component of a larger technology offering. The systematic review by Zhao et al. (Zhao et al., 2017) discussed the intervention in both contexts. The literature included limited information about the source of the intervention. Sources were not cited as a barrier or facilitator to implementation. This is evidenced by the volume of unknown and undescribed sources. The internally developed solutions, all reported in 2020, may imply that access for health care organizations to implement self-scheduling solutions has become easier.

Evidence Strength and Quality. The measurement of outcomes was a prominent element of the articles; however, the strength and quality of evidence was not presented as a determinant

in the implementation of self-scheduling by the organization. The systematic review concluded that researchers had demonstrated reduced no-shows, decreased staff labor, decreased waiting times, and improved patient satisfaction (Zhao et al., 2017). The evidence was not measured consistently. For example, a case study documented a specific reduction of costs: a decrease of 25% of staff dedicated to scheduling, with an annual savings of \$170,000 to the organization (J. P. Friedman, 2004). The specifics about the roles of personnel, their compensation, or other factors was not reported. Another study (Ryan et al., 2020) reported the intervention's "anticipated" results. The literature did not provide a robust body of evidence that may have influenced the implementation of self-scheduling by health care organizations.

Relative Advantage. The advantages of the intervention compared to the alternative solution of telephone-based scheduling were discussed in the literature. The comparison was made to the option of using the telephone to schedule an appointment (P. Chen et al., 2017; Craig, 2007; Denizard-Thompson et al., 2011; J. P. Friedman, 2004; Ganguli et al., 2020; R. Jones et al., 2010; Judson et al., 2020; Ryan et al., 2019, 2020; Volk et al., 2020; Yanovsky & Das, 2020; X. Zhang et al., 2015, 2014). The literature revealed the relative advantage of self-scheduling being the use of the solution at any hour to overcome patient barriers to scheduling (Ryan et al., 2019, 2020). Findings reported that 34 (X. Zhang et al., 2015), 46 (Yanovsky & Das, 2020), and 51 (R. Jones et al., 2010) percent of appointments were self-scheduled outside of office hours. After-hours access to the health care organization allowed early morning appointments to be filled, thus benefiting the organization (Craig, 2007). In their findings, studies detailed an improved use of staff resources (P. Chen et al., 2017; J. P. Friedman, 2004; Ganguli et al., 2020; Volk et al., 2020; Yanovsky & Das, 2020; X. Zhang et al., 2015, 2014) and time savings for the patient (Denizard-Thompson et al., 2011; R. Jones et al., 2010; Judson et al., 2020). Volk and colleagues (Volk et al., 2020).

al., 2020) hypothesized that self-scheduling offered patients an enhanced sense of anonymity and a diminished sense of responsibility, as compared to the traditional telephone-based scheduling process.

Adaptability and Trialability. Faced with a surge of patient demand due to the COVID-19 pandemic, an academic health system introduced the intervention "immediately", integrating revisions in real-time based on feedback from nurses and physicians (Judson et al., 2020). Although not explicitly stated, this implementation provided evidence of adaptability and trialability as determinants that promoted the implementation of self-scheduling. The importance of allowing each practice the latitude to adapt a strategy for marketing the intervention was observed; by the second year of adoption in one health care organization, 20% of all slots were booked via self-scheduling (Paré et al., 2014). Without any promotion, researchers in Great Britain observed an increase from 3.5% to 10% of appointments self-scheduled within just 10 months; patients cited the Google search engine as their mechanism of the technology discovery (R. Jones et al., 2010). The rapidity of implementation, customization of the solution, and patient usage without promotion provided evidence of the determinants of adaptability and trialability to facilitate implementation.

Complexity. Although most of the studies did not describe the intervention, several studies made note of elements that revealed the complexity of the intervention. Slot unavailability was cited as the reason that one-third of patients who attempted to self-schedule could not (Paré et al., 2014).¹ Similar conclusions were drawn by another study, which reported inflexible and insufficient time slots as the two main deterrents for patients attempting to self-schedule (X. Zhang

¹ As gleaned from the author's professional experience, scheduling systems are designed to allow health care organizations to allocate slot availability by method; for self-scheduling systems, the organization can determine the quantity of available slots for self-scheduling, in addition to the other methods of distribution.

et al., 2015). Ease of use was confirmed to be a key attribute of self-scheduling from the perspective of the patient (S.-C. Chen et al., 2013; Xie et al., 2020). These findings contrast to Lee and colleagues (Lee et al., 2020), who concluded that ease of use was not a factor; instead, the researchers ascertained that performance expectancy was the determinant. Craig (Craig, 2007) recognized the challenges of replicating "the intuition of…experienced scheduling staff," however, concluded that the flexibility of self-scheduling could be leveraged. Solutions that were bundled with triage featured an algorithm that diverted patients with acute symptoms from the self-scheduling option (R. Jones et al., 2010; Judson et al., 2020). One health care organization reviewed appointments manually for safety and appropriateness (Ganguli et al., 2020). The complexity of the intervention was reported to be important to manage, suggesting that it was a determinant of implementation success for health care organizations.

Design Quality and Packaging. The literature did not elaborate on the design quality and packaging of the intervention, except for sample screenshots of the patient interface presented by Friedman (J. P. Friedman, 2004), X. Zhang et al. (X. Zhang et al., 2015), and Habibi et al. (Habibi et al., 2019). Studies raised the importance of integration with other information technology systems (Craig, 2007; Paré et al., 2014). One of the studies pointed out a pre-determined lack of publicity: a health care organization during the pandemic avoided promotion to prevent artificially inducing additional patient demand (Judson et al., 2020). A key factor in adoption was the organization making patients aware of the intervention (Paré et al., 2014; X. Zhang et al., 2015, 2014). Brochures made available to patients were reported to be ineffective in raising awareness (Paré et al., 2014; X. Zhang et al., 2012, 2014). Health care organizations documented the importance of presenting the intervention to patients using communication methods planned

locally, as varying methods of approach may affect outcomes (Denizard-Thompson et al., 2011; Ganguli et al., 2020; Ryan et al., 2020).

Cost. Information about the cost of the intervention to the health care organization was not addressed in the literature, although Zhao and colleagues (Zhao et al., 2017) revealed the concern about cost as a barrier for physicians' interest in offering self-scheduling. One author, a practicing physician, funded the intervention personally after his organization declined to dedicate capital to fund the project (J. P. Friedman, 2004). No detail was provided on the amount spent on the intervention. For self-scheduling cervical cancer screening, Ryan et al. (Ryan et al., 2020) referenced a free app available to download through Great Britain's National Health Service (NHS) apps library, and also documented that the practices participating in the study focused on cervical screening appointments were compensated. The amount of the payment was not revealed.

Outer Setting

Patient Needs and Resources. Change management is more effective in organizations that are patient-centered (Shortell et al., 2004). The extent to which the needs are understood and prioritized is an important factor in implementation. Concerns about automated self-scheduling were raised in the literature regarding possible inequities in care access for Medicaid recipients in the US due to lower provider count and longer distance to appointments based on the offerings via the third-party self-scheduling platforms (Kurtzman et al., 2018). Further, there was evidence of reduced usage rates of self-scheduling by Medicaid patients as compared to non-Medicaid patients (Ganguli et al., 2020; Judson et al., 2020). Research provided evidence of diminished access to self-scheduling for rural patients, as compared to urban (Siddiqui & Rashid, 2013). Low socioeconomic status was a driver of low adoption rates (Ryan et al., 2020; X. Zhang et al., 2015), with younger (Ganguli et al., 2020; R. Jones et al., 2010; Ryan et al., 2020; Yanovsky & Das,

2020; X. Zhang et al., 2015), female (R. Jones et al., 2010; Yanovsky & Das, 2020), employed (X. Zhang et al., 2015), and patients with higher education (M. Zhang et al., 2014; X. Zhang et al., 2015) using the self-scheduling platform. Younger patients expressed the value of self-scheduling, as compared to older users (Cao et al., 2011; Habibi et al., 2019; Santana et al., 2010). One study (Parmar et al., 2009) concluded that older patients were higher users and the study focused on the self-scheduling of specialty visits following a primary care physician's referral. Patients with comorbidities were demonstrated to be higher users than other patients (Ganguli et al., 2020). Although most studies measured patient awareness, characteristics, use, and intention to use, there was a growing interest over time in accounting for patients' needs and resources.

Multiple studies identified patients' access to the Internet and computers as a potential barrier to self-scheduling use (Denizard-Thompson et al., 2011; Siddiqui & Rashid, 2013; X. Zhang et al., 2012, 2015, 2014). In a post-intervention focus group, Mendoza et al. (Mendoza et al., 2020) confirmed stakeholders' concerns about access to the Internet, noting that a barrier may be speed in that the desired slot may be taken by another patient if the bandwidth is inadequate. In the systematic review, Zhao et al. (Zhao et al., 2017) concluded patients' reluctance to adopt self-scheduling results from prior experience with the Internet and computers, as well as preferences for communication methods. Addressing people's trust to enhance utilization is essential (Xie et al., 2020). Researchers identified gaps between people's interest in the technology and its use (Santana et al., 2010; Xie et al., 2020) and awareness of the technology and its use (X. Zhang et al., 2012).

Cosmopolitanism – the extent to which an organization is networked with others external to itself and peer pressure - was not discussed in the literature.

External Policy and Incentives. The research was influenced by government policies in several studies. A federally funded initiative was established to fast-track the advancement of health information technologies across Canada (Paré et al., 2014). The British government recommended the "novel use of information technology" to meet government-mandated targets for appointment offerings (R. Jones et al., 2010). The "Choose and Book System" studied by Parmar et al. (Parmar et al., 2009) was the national electronic referral and booking service introduced in Great Britain in 2004 (and subsequently replaced). The studies by researchers from China described the Web-based appointment system (WAS), the use of which was supported by the Ministry of Health for deployment by all hospitals, as of 2009 (Cao et al., 2011; M. Zhang et al., 2014). In Australia, the National E-Health Strategy incorporated electronic communication between patients and providers (X. Zhang et al., 2015). Iran mandated that hospitals offer self-scheduling of outpatients, although compliance was limited (Samadbeik et al., 2018).

In their multi-national research in Europe, Santana et al. (Santana et al., 2010) acknowledged the importance of the prevailing legal and regulatory environment of each nation, as well as a country's health care policies and technological advances, in the adoption of self-scheduling. The influence of external policy and incentives at the national level on all aspects of eHealth has been scrutinized by researchers all over the globe (D. J. Friedman, 2006).

In addition to the impact of government, other external factors may play a role in the uptake of self-scheduling including the COVID-19 pandemic (Judson et al., 2020).

Inner Setting

Key elements of the structural characteristics of the research settings are included in Appendix 2. Among the 28 studies defining the research setting, 14 were based on outpatient practices (Denizard-Thompson et al., 2011; J. P. Friedman, 2004; Habibi et al., 2018, 2019; R. Jones et al., 2010; Kurtzman et al., 2018; Paré et al., 2014; Parmar et al., 2009; Ryan et al., 2020; Siddiqui & Rashid, 2013; Yanovsky & Das, 2020; X. Zhang et al., 2012, 2015, 2014), 10 in medical centers (Cao et al., 2011; H. H. Chang & Chang, 2008; P. Chen et al., 2017; Ganguli et al., 2020; Judson et al., 2020; Lee et al., 2020; Mendoza et al., 2020; Samadbeik et al., 2018; Volk et al., 2020; M. Zhang et al., 2014), and four surveyed community members (S.-C. Chen et al., 2013; Ryan et al., 2019; Santana et al., 2010; Xie et al., 2020). Four of the outpatient practice studies featured settings of single specialties: two dermatology (Siddiqui & Rashid, 2013; Yanovsky & Das, 2020), one audiology (Parmar et al., 2009), and one genitourinary (R. Jones et al., 2010).

Data were not included in the studies for networks and communication, or culture. Limited information was provided about the implementation climate: Friedman (J. P. Friedman, 2004) conveyed that his physician colleagues "turned white as ghosts" at the suggestion of implementing self-scheduling, citing concerns over the intervention's potential for transparency, however, Friedman concluded that 90% of the physicians adopted the platform by the conclusion of the study. Acknowledging the reluctance to implement, Craig (Craig, 2007) advised readers that "like anything new, [the intervention] will take some getting used to." In contrast, Habibi et al. (Habibi et al., 2019) attributed the success of the self-scheduling intervention to the "interest and eagerness of the physicians…and the collaboration in setting up the system."

Habibi et al. (Habibi et al., 2018) determined the importance of rendering favorable services due to "increased competition" among health care organizations. This study was joined by nine others who also expressed the priority for change (H. H. Chang & Chang, 2008; J. P. Friedman, 2004; Judson et al., 2020; Lee et al., 2020; Mendoza et al., 2020; Samadbeik et al.,

2018; Volk et al., 2020; M. Zhang et al., 2014; X. Zhang et al., 2015). The sense of urgency increased over time. M. Zhang et al. (M. Zhang et al., 2014) reported lines forming late at night and "incidents of knife attacks at hospitals" resulting from patients' frustrations.

The importance of problem-solving in the outpatient environment, as the face of the hospital, was emphasized (Mendoza et al., 2020). Lee et al. (Lee et al., 2020) concluded that the impression of service quality put forth by the self-scheduling technology was a key success factor for a hospital to "gain an...advantage...in an increasingly competitive healthcare market." Volk and colleagues (Volk et al., 2020) described the current environment that led to the introduction of the intervention as "threatening the organization's reputation and financial well-being."

Readiness for implementation was not addressed in detail. One study (Habibi et al., 2019) offered mention of providing the secretaries with a tablet and training, however, no other study described the engagement of leadership, available resources, or access to knowledge and information.

Characteristics of Individuals

Limited information was provided about the individuals engaged in the self-scheduling research. A practicing physician, Friedman (J. P. Friedman, 2004), provided personal funds to develop and launch the intervention after being rejected by the organization. One study described the hesitancy of physicians, although a revision to the intervention (pop-up menus) was developed during the project to address it (Paré et al., 2014). Habibi et al. (Habibi et al., 2019) reflected on the "interest and eagerness of the physicians," which contributed to the success of the self-scheduling intervention. The other articles in the scoping study offered little insight into the

characteristics of the individuals taking part in the intervention and whether individuals served as barriers or facilitators to adoption.

Process

Limited information was provided about the process associated with the intervention: planning, engaging, executing, reflecting, and evaluating. One study (Paré et al., 2014) detailed the importance of managing physicians' expectations about slot availability, as patients may lose interest and discontinue use of the system based on insufficient slots. Two studies postulated the importance of integrating the self-scheduling platform with the electronic medical record system (Craig, 2007; Paré et al., 2014). Volk and colleagues (Volk et al., 2020) documented a "leadership task force." The literature offered limited insight into the implementation process.

DISCUSSION

The scoping review located 30 published articles that described synchronous, automated self-scheduling tools for patient appointments.

The number of studies related to self-scheduling has increased over time. The growing volume of research reflects the popularity of this technology, signaling the broadening appeal of this scheduling mechanism. Research studies performed in the same community-based multispecialty clinic concluded a low intention to use (X. Zhang et al., 2012, 2014, 2015). However, low intention to use was not demonstrated in a study since 2015, perhaps reflecting the now-pervasive use of computers throughout the world. Researchers have studied patients' trust in the intervention as a possible barrier to the intervention (Xie et al., 2020). Further, studies have continued to identify gaps between the interest and awareness of the technology and its use (P.
Chen et al., 2017; Xie et al., 2020). Researchers have concluded that concerns about access to the Internet persist (Mendoza et al., 2020).

Lee et al. (Lee et al., 2020) determined that ease of use was no longer a factor in patients' continuous usage, concluding that the system is now "stable, reliable, and well designed." This study reflected patients' increasing comfort with technology supported by literature about other consumer-oriented offerings such as telemedicine (Andino et al., 2017; Rimmer et al., 2018). Articles aimed at optimization methods for scheduling, such as recommendations for demand matching (Wen et al., 2020), formulated on a platform of automated scheduling, a reflection of the literature that has evolved from the foundational elements of implementation to a more sophisticated approach.

Efforts to determine the effect of self-scheduling may be hindered by the incorporation of the intervention as an element in a suite of technology offered to patients. Thirty-seven percent of the literature in this scoping review (H. H. Chang & Chang, 2008; P. Chen et al., 2017; Denizard-Thompson et al., 2011; R. Jones et al., 2010; Judson et al., 2020; Lee et al., 2020; Ryan et al., 2019, 2020; Santana et al., 2010; Volk et al., 2020; Xie et al., 2020) included self-scheduling as a component of a larger technology initiative. Another intervention may be the source of organizational benefit.

The scoping study incorporated the systematic review that concluded in 2017. The systematic review (Zhao et al., 2017) reported the advantages of self-scheduling for organizations. In the literature before the systematic review, the gains were reported to benefit the organization from an internal perspective. Beginning in 2017, the advantages of self-scheduling increasingly focused on the outer setting. Organizations reacted to consumers' access to technology and the competitive environment. Furthermore, the benefits of self-scheduling from the patients'

perspective – satisfaction, time, convenience, and engagement – were increasingly named as potential advantages. Table 2 highlights the change in the focus of the literature related to the identified need for the intervention over time. This may reflect an alteration in determinants of adoption.

Identified Need		Pre-2017	2017-2020		
	Organization's cost/staff burden	4 (SC. Chen et al., 2013; J. P. Friedman, 2004; X. Zhang et al., 2015, 2014)	5 (P. Chen et al., 2017; Ganguli et al., 2020; Volk et al., 2020; Xie et al., 2020; Yanovsky & Das, 2020)		
Inner Setting	Organization's resource utilization (no-shows)	6 (H. H. Chang & Chang, 2008; Craig, 2007; Paré et al., 2014; Parmar et al., 2009; Siddiqui & Rashid, 2013; X. Zhang et al., 2015)	3 (Ganguli et al., 2020; Xie et al., 2020; Yanovsky & Das, 2020)		
	Communication/information transparency	2 (SC. Chen et al., 2013; Santana et al., 2010)	1 (Lee et al., 2020)		
	Alternative to existing scheduling method	2 (Denizard-Thompson et al., 2011; R. Jones et al., 2010)	0		
	Subtotal	14	9		
	Consumer access to technology	1 (X. Zhang et al., 2012)	1 (Habibi et al., 2019)		
	Organization's need to compete	1 (H. H. Chang & Chang, 2008)	1 (Habibi et al., 2018)		
	Government policy	1 (R. Jones et al., 2010)	l (Samadbeik et al., 2018)		
Outer	Patient satisfaction	1 (H. H. Chang & Chang, 2008)	4 (Mendoza et al., 2020; Samadbeik et al., 2018; Xie et al., 2020; Yanovsky & Das, 2020)		
Setting	Patient convenience	2 (Denizard-Thompson et al., 2011; X. Zhang et al., 2014)	5 (Ganguli et al., 2020; Judson et al., 2020; Kurtzman et al., 2018; Ryan et al., 2019, 2020)		
	Patient wait time	3 (Cao et al., 2011; SC. Chen et al., 2013; M. Zhang et al., 2014)	3 (Habibi et al., 2019; Xie et al., 2020; Yanovsky & Das, 2020)		
	Patient engagement	0	1 (Xie et al., 2020)		
	Subtotal	9	16		
	TOTAL	23	25		

Table 2. The Focus of Literature Pre- and Post-2017

Note: Count based on mentions.

Literature about the uptake of self-scheduling has focused on the end-user: patients' awareness, characteristics, use, and intention to use. Although there are references to the providers' perspective in the literature incorporated in the scoping study (Craig, 2007; J. P. Friedman, 2004; Habibi et al., 2019; Paré et al., 2014), neither the viewpoints of nor the effects on providers are examined in detail. Research on providers as resisters of other automated health care administrative tools such as telemedicine has proliferated (Choi et al., 2019). For the only study that reported measuring it, physician punctuality improved after the intervention was introduced; the researchers surmised that the enhancement resulted from the physicians' enthusiasm about the solution, as well as the reminder of the first appointment of the day transmitted via text from the self-scheduling tool (Habibi et al., 2019). While one study (Mendoza et al., 2020) concluded that they could eliminate some elements of patient dissatisfaction, the researchers determined that 40% of the dissatisfaction was a function of physicians being late and canceling clinics, albeit the intervention they launched enabled the staff to inform patients of the delays. The understanding of how the intervention interacts with providers and effectively uses the providers' time was unexplored.

In the systematic review, Zhao et al. (Zhao et al., 2017) concluded that cost, flexibility, safety, and integrity were barriers to adoption. However, the research upon which the conclusions about barriers were based drew upon the popular literature except for a 2004 case study (J. P. Friedman, 2004) and 2007 commentary (Craig, 2007), both of which noted providers' hesitancy. The organizational barriers have not been replicated in the literature since 2017 except for concerns about safety (Ganguli et al., 2020; Mendoza et al., 2020). The lack of evidence-based organizational barriers over time may mean that the obstacles have historically been organizations' perceptions of patient behavior. The reluctance of patients to adopt based on their experience with

computers reported in the systematic review (Zhao et al., 2017) was not reproduced other than the potential impact of broadband speed (Mendoza et al., 2020). Despite the lack of evidence-based organizational barriers, however, utilization of self-scheduling has continued to be reported at low rates from 2017 to 2020 (P. Chen et al., 2017; Ryan et al., 2020; Samadbeik et al., 2018).

Within the CFIR domains, much of the research to date has focused on the intervention characteristics of self-scheduling, including the intervention source, relative advantage, adaptability, trialability, complexity, design quality, and packaging. The characteristics are largely presented as effects of the intervention, not determinants of implementation. Evidence strength and quality may be enhanced through improved research methods. The discussion of the cost of the intervention and its ongoing maintenance is limited. There is no consistent approach to the study of the intervention's characteristics to inform adoption. After presenting the results of a pilot study, researchers in 2020 (Yanovsky & Das, 2020) concluded: "We hope to encourage other colleagues to explore and share their experiences…and to stimulate conversation regarding implementation of technology to improve access to care." There is evidence of a gap in the literature about barriers and facilitators for the implementation of self-scheduling.

Researchers have explored the challenges of implementing other information and communication technologies that have exhibited evidence for improving systems, processes, and outcomes in health care. Documented inner-setting obstacles to technology implementation include a culture that lacked receptivity (Police et al., 2010), an absence of trust (Schreiweis et al., 2019), a resistance to change (Kruse et al., 2016), workflow changes that were required for uptake (Castillo et al., 2010; Dutta & Hwang, 2020), and the upfront and ongoing costs of the solution (O'Donnell et al., 2018). The Systems Engineering Initiative for Patient Safety (SEIPS) 2.0 model was introduced to account for human factors systems, extending into the concepts of adaptation,

engagement, and configuration (Holden et al., 2013). The determinants identified by researchers evaluating the implementation of other technologies by health care organizations may offer insight to explore the limited uptake of self-scheduling.

OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESEARCH

Self-scheduling may offer value to health care organizations. Additional research about barriers and facilitators to implementation is warranted in key areas. Consistency of nomenclature and additional insights about determinants offer opportunities for further research.

Nomenclature. The terminology used to describe self-scheduling offered a challenge for the scoping study. The function – "scheduling" – was documented using a variety of labels, leading to a diversity of terms for the intervention under study. The definition presented for the scoping study may be considered for broad industry adoption. Standard terminology was not present in the variables identified and assessed in the research. For example, the US-based research incorporated insurance coverage, lacking direct comparison with the non-US-based research that contained findings about "social grade" (Ryan et al., 2020; X. Zhang et al., 2012) and "socio-economic status" (X. Zhang et al., 2015). Other characteristics such as age ranges varied in reporting.

Within the outer setting, researchers explored patient needs and resources in the form of gender, race, socio-economic status, education level, employment, geography, computer access, experience, and literacy. However, there was no consistent inclusion of characteristics. The non-standard approach makes it difficult to determine the barriers and facilitators for health care organizations to meet the needs of all patients. Rural populations, as an example, faced more problems with accessing care (Laditka et al., 2009; Probst et al., 2004). Consideration may be given to customized interventions for vulnerable patient populations, a topic unexplored in the literature. Otherwise, existing inequities related to the broadening gap of rural-urban disparities in

life expectancy in the US may be perpetuated (Singh & Siahpush, 2014). The lack of a standard vocabulary for the intervention and its users, uptake, evidence, and so forth, has implications for research, as well as acceptance and adoption by health care organizations. Further research is merited to address this gap.

Evaluation. Additional research about organizational factors that impact implementation is warranted. Concepts warranting further research include the inner setting and individual characteristics as contained in the Consolidated Framework for Implementation Research. Qualitative research is needed to provide context and understanding of the reasons that health care organizations face implementation barriers. For example, an obstacle may be technology support resources. A qualitative survey could explore the reasons that the automated, self-scheduling initiative was not resourced with technology support: Was there another priority for technology resources? Could technology resources with the appropriate skill set be sourced or hired? Did the resourcing lack the support of the senior technology leader? Was the technical pathway for implementation too difficult to understand? Was the project plan ineffectively constructed for implementation? These may be present in the inner setting of organizations and individuals' characteristics, constructs that are largely unexplored by research in self-scheduling.

External policy and incentives play a role in influencing self-scheduling, primarily at the country level. While researchers mention the national initiatives, no detail is provided about the initiative serving as a barrier or facilitator – or the manner by which that influence could be successful. Recognizing the importance of policies and regulations in health care technology (Lang, 2014), researchers may explore the characteristics and impact of the external policies and incentives for nations that require self-scheduling be offered by health care organizations.

35

The existing literature did not elucidate the factors that promote or impede the uptake of self-scheduling by health care organizations. The absence of the aggregation and examination of barriers and facilitators may reflect the complexity of self-scheduling as an intervention. As demonstrated by the literature, the intervention's characteristics, the outer and inner settings of the health care organization, individual stakeholders, and the process related to the intervention influenced the solution. Self-scheduling cannot be implemented and scaled without a comprehensive understanding of these factors. In contrast to the focus on dissecting individual components defined by CFIR, the success of implementation by a complex, adaptive health care organization is informed by the interdependence of the determinants (Sarkies et al., 2020). The exploration of enablers and obstacles through examining the contingent and reciprocal relationships within health care organizations may better illuminate implementation determinants for self-scheduling. Additional research is warranted.

LIMITATIONS

Only one author conducted the screening process, which may have introduced selection bias. The lack of a standard naming convention may have resulted in missing relevant articles for the scoping review. Given many findings from countries with a primary language other than English, including English-only articles may have missed publications that were not accessible from the databases deployed in the search strategy.

Scoping studies, by definition, do not incorporate a quality assessment of individual studies, in contrast to systematic reviews therefore it is challenging to assess whether studies produce robust findings (Arksey & O'Malley, 2005). As such, data synthesis and interpretation are limited (Armstrong et al., 2011).

Agreement on common measures to identify and monitor the impact of self-scheduling is needed. Even research that tracked the most cited advantage of reducing the no-show rate failed to accompany the discourse with a definition of said rate.

The research included in the scoping study determined evidence of an influence on patient access to appointments in the outpatient setting. The issue of patient access is multi-factorial. Multiple administrative barriers contribute to access issues in the US. The current and future shortages of physicians have been well-documented (Association of American Medical Colleges in association with HIS Markit Ltd, 2019), as well as challenges related to the insurance reimbursement system (Tice et al., 2011). Other administrative barriers determined by researchers include long appointment lead times, hours of operation, transportation issues, language barriers, and geography (Butkus et al., 2020; Kamimura et al., 2018; Stein et al., 2014; Taber et al., 2015; Woodcock et al., 2020). A causal relationship between self-scheduling solutions and performance improvement in access cannot be inferred.

CONCLUSION

The scoping review cataloged existing knowledge and identified gaps in knowledge regarding the uptake of self-scheduling by health care organizations. The intervention was defined: self-scheduling is the real-time, synchronous booking, and automated fulfillment of appointments by patients online or via a smartphone application for themselves. There was evidence of the broadening appeal and demonstrable benefits of automated self-scheduling. Uptake, however, remained low. The literature review sought to examine the barriers and facilitators to self-scheduling for health care organizations. Outer setting determinants to include national policy, competition, the response to patients' needs, and technology access played an increasing role in

influencing implementation over time. The focus of the literature was on the characteristics of the intervention.

Scholarly pursuit lacked recommendations related to the framework's inner setting, characteristics of individuals, and process as implementation factors. To inform evidence-based practice, further studies exploring various aspects of the implementation framework for self-scheduling should be conducted. Automated self-scheduling may offer a solution to health care organizations striving to positively impact access. Additional research regarding determinants of the uptake of self-scheduling by health care organizations is warranted.

CHAPTER TWO: CONSENSUS FROM A DELPHI PANEL OF KEY STAKEHOLDERS

BACKGROUND

Despite the acknowledged benefits of administrative technology in health care, adoption has been slow with implementation barriers cited as drivers of limited diffusion (Wachter, 2016). There is limited evidence regarding organizational-level barriers or facilitators. Stakeholders involved in the implementation of the intervention may have insight into determinants. The goal of the study is to develop an agreement regarding the organizational-level barriers and facilitators to the implementation of automated patient self-scheduling by health care organizations in the United States. The primary research question posed is: What is the consensus regarding the barriers and facilitators as identified by professionals employed by academic health systems engaged in the implementation of patient self-scheduling? I conducted a Delphi study of 53 expert panelists representing 41 academic health systems. The research strives to inform health care organizations considering the implementation of self-scheduling. More broadly, the study may enlighten suppliers in the creation and maintenance of the technology for provider organizations.

METHODS

Design. The consensus process was conducted using a three-stage modified Delphi technique to solicit, identify, and synthesize determinants of implementing self-scheduling technology by provider organizations. The modified Delphi technique is a structured, participatory qualitative research method (Dalkey & Helmer, 1963). Named for the Oracle at Delphi in Ancient Greece, the Delphi technique, which was originally developed by the RAND Corporation in 1948 (Dalkey & Helmer, 1963; Helmer & Rescher, 1959), involves an iterative process until consensus

is obtained. Because of the anonymity of the process, the risk of domination by one individual or coalition is avoided (Jairath & Weinstein, 1994). The Delphi method has become a popular approach to studies in health sciences research (Villiers et al., 2005) and technology foresight (Birko et al., 2015). The research method was selected as the literature lacks evidence of the determinants of implementation of the technology under study (J. Jones & Hunter, 1995). As self-scheduling represents an emerging technology for health care organizations, the opinions of stakeholders engaged as practitioners of the intervention are important (Meshkat et al., 2014; Trevelyan & Robinson, 2015).

The Delphi method can account for key informants who are geographically and professionally diverse (Jairath & Weinstein, 1994; Linstone & Turoff, 1975). Given the workload of the panelists during the COVID-19 pandemic, the Delphi technique was selected as it does not require a specific meeting time, thereby allowing a thoughtful response at a convenient time for participants (Schmidt, 1997). This research was conducted electronically, considered to yield the same results as a traditional paper-based survey (Boulkedid et al., 2011; Gill et al., 2013). Three survey rounds were employed to reach a consensus (Iqbal, 2009).

Participants. A purposeful sample was gathered from attendees to an educational event held in September 2020 that featured the implementation of automated self-scheduling solutions by academic health systems. All participants were employed by academic health systems and engaged in an automated self-scheduling initiative at their respective organizations. Snowball sampling was subsequently applied to identify additional key informants employed by their organizations with knowledge of the research subject. All participants were confirmed to be employed by an academic health system and have experience with self-scheduling technology at some stage in the implementation. Panelists with direct expertise in the implementation of the technology were sought to ensure the validity of the consensus statement (Hasson & Keeney, 2011). The author sent a communication to seventy-four potential participants between December 16, 2020, and January 6, 2021, inviting them to participate in the study. The goal was participation from 40 to 60 participants based on other research studies that developed a consensus about a complex subject involving different stakeholders (Santaguida et al., 2018). Fifty-three agreed to participate; 41 academic health systems were represented. Panelists were from all US Census Bureau-designated regions. (Table 3 presents the count of Delphi panelists by region.) The outpatient enterprises of the academic health systems represented by the panelists ranged from 500,000 to more than four million patient encounters per annum.

Table 3. Count of Delphi Panelists by Region

Region	Count of Panelists
South	20
Midwest	15
West	6
Northeast	12
Total	53

Delphi Technique. The first Delphi survey was distributed between January 6, 2021 and February 21, 2021, via an online survey tool (SurveyMonkey®) to participants' email addresses. In Round 1, data on participant demographics were collected to include role, training, and geography. The first round featured an open-ended response to avoid introducing bias in the study (Custer et al., 1999; Sinha et al., 2011). Participants were asked: "Describe six factors that negatively shape the implementation of self-scheduling at your organization" and "Describe six factors that positively shape the implementation of self-scheduling at your organization." The responses were documented as barriers or facilitators and mapped in alignment with the Consolidated Framework for Implementation Research (CFIR) (CFIR Guide, 2021). CFIR enabled the research to be presented in a standard, evidence-based framework, thereby facilitating the opportunity for industry adoption of the research findings (Birken et al., 2017; Damschroder et al., 2009).

The second survey was distributed between March 2, 2021 and April 4, 2021. Participants scored agreement or disagreement with statements on a five-point Likert scale ranging from 1 (strongly disagree) to 5 (strongly agree): "To what extent do you agree with this statement." The survey was self-administered, thus allowing participants to respond without risk of influencing one another's answers (Jairath & Weinstein, 1994). To describe the relative importance of each item, the median and interquartile range were calculated (J. Jones & Hunter, 1995). A consensus point of 80% was determined to prioritize the determinants (Fink et al., 1984; Lynn, 1986; Powell, 2003). During the second round of the online survey, four barriers and 11 facilitators received equal or greater than 80% of participants' votes. The 15 factors were compiled for the next round of the survey.

The third and final step of the Delphi was initiated with the panel on April 27, 2021. Responses were collected through May 26, 2021. The third and final survey included the 15 factors that received greater than 80% of participants' agreement during the second round. From these, participants were asked to rate each determinant using a Likert scale of 1 to 5 ranging from 1 (strongly disagree) to 5 (strongly agree): "To what extent do you agree with this statement:" Then, the median and interquartile range were calculated (J. Jones & Hunter, 1995). Participants were also asked to place in rank order the most important determinants of self-scheduling by health care organizations. The percent of the expert panel ranking the factor in the top 10 was also calculated to support the informants' consensus (Katcher et al., 2006). This iterative process permitted participants to reassess their views considering the aggregated results (Khayatzadeh-Mahani et al., 2020). See Figure 4: Process of Expert Panel Consensus Using Three-Stage Modified Delphi Method.



Figure 4. Process of Expert Panel Consensus Using Three-Stage Modified Delphi Method

The Institutional Review Board (IRB) determined that this research study does not qualify as human subjects research as defined by DHHS regulations 45 CFR 46.102, and therefore did not require IRB oversight. All participants provided informed consent to take part at the beginning of the process as a component of the online survey.

RESULTS

Of the 74 informants identified to take part in the research study, 53 agreed to contribute. Of the 53 who agreed to participate, 52 responded to the first round, 53 in the second round, and 52 in the third round. Up to four reminders were sent to encourage participation for each round beginning on the survey due date. The 53 participants were from 41 academic health systems and all geographic regions of the United States. The participants represented three categories of stakeholders at their respective organizations: technology professionals (n=9), management professionals (n=41), and other stakeholders in self-scheduling (n=4). Management professionals included roles such as the executive director of ambulatory operations, chief access officer, and vice president of ambulatory services. Participants could select more than one role. Eight participants were clinicians by training; 44 were not; one was unknown. All participants were individuals employed by academic health systems and experienced with a past, current, or future implementation of automated self-scheduling at their organization.

In the first round, a total of 530 factors that contributed to the implementation of selfscheduling by academic health systems were identified. Fifty-two participants cited a total of 277 factors that negatively shape the implementation of self-scheduling at their organization (barriers) and 253 positively shape the implementation of self-scheduling at their organization (facilitators). Participants submitted an average of 10.2 barriers and facilitators. Fifty-three key informants responded to the second survey. The author categorized responses from Round 1 into 72 barriers and 85 facilitators based on CFIR. (See Appendix 3 for List of Barriers and Facilitators Identified by Delphi Panel.) The key informants were asked to rate the 157 determinants using a five-point Likert scale. Fifteen factors were identified based on a consensus of 80% and higher than 1.0 interquartile range (IQR).

The fifteen factors were presented to the expert panel in the third and final round. Fiftytwo participants rank-ordered the 15 factors between 1 (most important) and 15 (least important). The participants were also asked to rate each factor using a five-point Likert scale. The top ten factors in rank order were compiled. The consensus of the panel is presented in Table 4.

Panel members gave the highest ranking to the facilitator that reflected the patients' needs: "Convenience for patients to schedule appointments via our self-scheduling solution." The determinant also had the highest consensus, median, and percentage of experts who agreed or strongly agreed. Two other facilitators topped the list: the organizations' culture to support access and the relative advantage of self-scheduling compared to the call center (at which agents facilitate the scheduling process over the telephone). Other facilitators were identified as peer pressure from competitors, the engagement of the academic health systems' executives, and the buy-in of leaders. Complexity was the primary barrier, as well as providers' resistance based on specialization and the variability of scheduling protocols.

CFIR Domain	CFIR	B/F	Factor	Ranking*	Consen-	Median~	Experts+
	Construct				sus^		
Outer Setting	Patient Needs & Resources	Facilitator	Convenience for patients to schedule appointments via our self- scheduling solution.	1	96%	5	92%
Inner Setting	Culture	Facilitator	Culture to improve access to care.	2	90%	5	88%
Intervention Characteristics	Relative Advantage	Facilitator	Advantages of patients being able to schedule, as compared to our access (call) center.	3	92%	5	74%
Intervention Characteristics	Complexity	Barrier	Scheduling workflows must be customized by specialty	4	92%	4	73%
Characteristics of Individuals	Knowledge & Beliefs about the Intervention	Barrier	Providers are resistant to self- scheduling because they [providers] are too specialized.	5	92%	4	74%
Outer Setting	Peer Pressure	Facilitator	Necessary to be competitive in our market.	6	87%	5	73%
Inner Setting	Readiness for Implementation - Leadership Engagement	Facilitator	Executive leaders are engaged in our solution.	7	87%	4	68%
Inner Setting	Readiness for Implementation - Leadership Engagement	Facilitator	Buy-in of leaders.	8	88%	5	74%

Table 4. Delphi Panel Ranked Top 10 Barriers and Facilitators

Outer Setting	Patient Needs	Facilitator	Ease of use	9	88%	4	80%
	& Resources		for patients				
			to schedule				
			appointments				
			via our self-				
			scheduling				
			solution.				
Intervention	Adaptability	Barrier	Variability	10	90%	4.5	74%
Characteristics			about				
			scheduling				
			protocols				
			across				
			providers or				
			specialties				
			within a				
			department.				

*Ranking of 1 represents most important.

^Consensus represented by "4" (agree) or "5" (strongly agree)

+Percent of expert panel ranking factor within the top 10.

Next five most highly rated determinants: providers are concerned about the loss of control (as it related to scheduling via self-scheduling); self-scheduling is a necessity, not a luxury, in the current environment; ability to set parameters regarding appropriate visit types for our self-scheduling solution; the ability for the user to search by availability; and contactless experience for patients to schedule an appointment via our self-scheduling solution.

The expert panelists identified seven facilitators and three barriers. Four of the five domains of the Consolidated Framework for Implementation Research (CFIR) were incorporated in the ten determinants considered most important to panelists, providing evidence of the broad array of components that influence the implementation of automated self-scheduling. The CFIR domain of "process" was the only one not included in the consensus of key factors. The results of the Delphi panel confirmed myriad determinants of effective implementation of technology by health care organizations (Durlak & DuPre, 2008).

DISCUSSION

With this study, stakeholders rated the determinants of implementation for automated selfscheduling by academic health systems. The use of the modified Delphi technique successfully yielded a consensus of the top determinants of implementation to automated self-scheduling as offered by academic health systems. The development of an evidence-based consensus of

[~]Median rating score using five-point Likert scale (5 represents strongly agree)

implementation determinants can be used to further the diffusion of the technology. To the best of the author's knowledge, this was the first study of its kind for the technology. The discussion of the determinants is presented in the framework of the eight CFIR constructs represented in the panelists' top-ten list.

Patient Needs and Resources. The most-cited determinant by the Delphi panel was a facilitator based on the users' needs: "Convenience for patients to schedule appointments via our self-scheduling solution." Recognition of the need for innovation is the initial stage of Rogers Diffusion of Innovation Theory (Rogers, 2003). Awareness of the users' interest was also evident in another top-ten determinant cited by the expert panel: "ease of use for patients." Implementation may have been hindered historically by a lack of attention to patients' needs. A perceived benefit for patients has led to implementation success by health care organizations (Shortell et al., 2004; Waneka & Spetz, 2010). Proactive, clear communication about the benefits of the technology for patients facilitates implementation (Studer, 2005).

Culture. Panelists documented and prioritized an organizational culture to promote access to care. There is evidence that culture affects the success of technology implementation (Harper & Utley, 2001; Ostroff et al., 2003; Police et al., 2010). The determinant tracks closely with the awareness of the need for the technology to facilitate access for patients, yet it establishes the panel's perceived priority of the organization's culture to achieve it.

Relative Advantage. Automated self-scheduling can effectively replace the same transaction over the telephone. The ranking of the relative advantage may reflect the panelists' beliefs that automated self-scheduling reduces personnel costs (Kamo et al., 2017), improves access outside of normal operating hours (Ryan et al., 2019, 2020), enhances staff utilization (P. Chen et al., 2017; J. P. Friedman, 2004; Ganguli et al., 2020; Volk et al., 2020; Yanovsky & Das,

2020; X. Zhang et al., 2015, 2014) and saves patients time (Denizard-Thompson et al., 2011; R. Jones et al., 2010; Judson et al., 2020). Regardless of the source of the advantage, the perception that such exists is an essential condition for successful technology implementation (Greenhalgh et al., 2004).

Complexity. Acknowledging and analyzing complexity to avoid inadvertent consequences is crucial to the effectiveness of an implementation (Kochevar & Yano, 2006). The ranking of this determinant as the highest barrier may reflect the panel's perception that current solutions may not adequately diagnose or address complexity. There is an adverse association between the perception of complexity and the success of an intervention (Greenhalgh et al., 2004; Gustafson et al., 2003). Automated self-scheduling is a technology purchased, built, and deployed by provider organizations. Unlike other well-studied technology solutions like electronic health record systems, however, the primary user is the patient, not the organization, provider, or employee. The implementation of a patient-facing solution adds to the complexity and may increase the challenges of implementation (Lewy, 2015).

Knowledge and Beliefs about the Intervention. Providers' resistance has been demonstrated in studies about novel health care technology (Rathert et al., 2019). Factors include fear and dissatisfaction with roles and responsibilities (Boonstra & Broekhuis, 2010), a lack of trust (Schreiweis et al., 2019), resistance to change (Kruse et al., 2016), and uncertainty (Moxey et al., 2010). Studies regarding physician receptivity, however, have centered on implementing electronic health record systems or their components. Similar barriers may exist for administrative technology. The rationale regarding "specialization" in the determinant may reveal the source of resistance, one that tracks closely with the previous barrier related to complexity. *Peer Pressure*. The need for the organization to be competitive was revealed as the sixth facilitator to self-scheduling implementation. Panelists may consider self-scheduling as a requirement, rather than a luxury. This may reflect a mimetic response by health care organizations as it relates to competitors, considered to be highly influential for technology adoption (Greenhalgh et al., 2004). The competitive environment for health care organizations is significant, with mergers and acquisitions predicted to increase in the future based on policy changes and financial positions (Carroll, 2021). Reacting to peers has been demonstrated to be particularly influential for organizations that are late adopters (Walston et al., 2001).

Readiness for Implementation – Leadership Engagement. The expert panel concluded the involvement of leaders is an important facilitator. The engagement of leaders has been determined to be of significance in all facets of technology implementation in health care (Moxey et al., 2010; Yusof et al., 2007; Studer, 2005). Including two determinants related to the involvement of leaders in the top-10 list promotes its import as a facilitator of implementation. The ranking of executive leadership engagement may reveal that direct management support is not sufficient for implementation success. As self-scheduling involves stakeholders both internal and external to the organization, executive leaders may be crucial facilitators for automated self-scheduling.

Adaptability. The final top-10 determinant, "variability about scheduling protocols across providers or specialties within a department" reflects an intervention characteristic. Adaptability is recognized as a critical factor when an intervention is disseminated more broadly within an organization (Mendel et al., 2008). Ease of modification is positively correlated with an effective implementation (Gustafson et al., 2003; Leeman et al., 2007; Rogers, 2003).

The Delphi panel's consensus of key barriers and facilitators for self-scheduling offered insight into experts' perceptions of determinants of implementation success. The factors that are absent from the list may be of equal import. "Process" was the only CFIR domain that was not represented in the consensus of determinants. According to CFIR (CFIR Guide, 2021), the domain, which incorporates engaging, executing, planning, reflecting, and evaluating, is the "single most difficult domain to define, measure, or evaluate in implementation research." The lack of the domain being considered as a barrier or facilitator may confirm the placement of automated selfscheduling at the beginning of the technology's life cycle.

The absence of cost (a construct within the "intervention characteristics" domain of CFIR) and available resources (a construct within "inner setting") may indicate that financial outlay for the technological solution is not a barrier. Time, effort, and resources, however, may be needed for health care organizations to address barriers to patients' technology acceptance, a journey which has been determined to be present, complex, and nonlinear (Loncar-Turukalo et al., 2019; Nadal et al., 2020). The digital divide has been well documented for other technologies (J. E. Chang et al., 2021; Hochmuth et al., 2021), and its absence as a barrier may reflect the stage of the technology's life cycle. As the technology is diffused, additional research regarding possible digital inequities is warranted.

OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESEARCH

Further research is warranted to identify actions that may address the barriers and facilitators to the implementation of self-scheduling technology. The research ascertained the determinants. Provider organizations may now proactively tackle the barriers and seek facilitators to increase the diffusion of the technology. For example, organizations may survey patients regarding their expectations for a digital access experience, using reports that feature the voice of the customer to draw the organizations' attention to the most important facilitator, the delivery of convenience. An inventory of competitors' capabilities may be shared with leadership to address

peer pressure. Known barriers such as providers' resistance may be addressed by open dialogue with providers about the technology. This discourse is a vital step that may have otherwise been overlooked in the belief that the technological solution was solely administrative. Table 5 lists actions for provider organizations to consider for removing barriers and promote facilitators based on the determinants identified by the expert panelists. Further research is warranted to identify effective actions to address each determinant.

Table 5. Potential Actions for Organizations to Reduce Barriers and Enhance Facilitators to Automated Self-Scheduling

Factor	Sample Actions to Address Determinant
Convenience for patients to schedule appointments via our self-scheduling solution.	Query patients via survey instrument (for example, post- call survey in contact center).
Culture to improve access to care.	Integrate access into the strategic plan for an organization.
Advantages of patients being able to schedule, as compared to our access (call) center.	Measure and report wait time, cost, and satisfaction associated with appointment scheduling via self- scheduling technology versus the telephone.
Scheduling workflows must be customized by specialty.	Create specialty teams: map the customer journey and create algorithms for data-driven provider/patient mapping.
Providers are resistant to self-scheduling because they [providers] are too specialized.	Engage providers from the initiation of self-scheduling technology implementation.
Necessary to be competitive in our market.	Perform an external survey of the digital access strategies of other health care organizations in the market.
Executive leaders are engaged in our solution.	Prepare and present materials regarding patient experience and expectations for senior leaders.
Buy-in of leaders.	Integrate leadership into implementation efforts to demonstrate active support and participation of leaders at all levels of the organization.
Ease of use for patients to schedule appointments via our self-scheduling solution.	Analyze and improve user interface and experience.
Variability about scheduling protocols across providers or specialties within a department.	Create standard workstreams for appointments, optimizing automation for appropriate provider matching and clinical navigation.

LIMITATIONS

The Delphi technique has been criticized for the potential for bias in participant selection and engagement (Sackman, 1974). This study strived to overcome the bias through the variety of participants as it relates to geography, professional roles, and training (Khayatzadeh-Mahani et al., 2020). The value of the Delphi technique is determined by the quality and stability of the panel of participating experts and the time between rounds, which were proactively managed by the author (Rathert et al., 2019). Participants represented various roles in academic health systems; however, they may not have exemplified persons from all areas of responsibility for implementation. The panel did not contain the opinions of suppliers (persons creating the technology) or patients (persons using the technology by health care organizations, these stakeholders were purposely excluded. This may have introduced bias in the results. The panel of experts represented health care organizations that were academic health systems; the outpatient clinics associated with these health care organizations are large and complex. Gathering consensus from experts who represented academic health systems may limit the generalizability of the results.

CONCLUSION

The purpose of this study was to provide consensus from a panel of experts engaged in automated self-scheduling about the barriers and facilitators to this novel technology. The Delphi method was effective in identifying a consensus of ten, rank-ordered determinants of implementation success. Fifty-three experts representing 41 academic health systems recognized seven facilitators and three barriers. The leading determinant was a facilitator for implementation: the organization understood and prioritized patients' need for convenience. Next in the ranking of importance were the facilitators of the organizations' supportive culture and the relative advantage of the intervention as compared to the incumbent method of scheduling over the telephone. Leadership engagement and competitive pressures were regarded as promoters, as well as patients' ease of use. Barriers were of import, with evidence of the complexity of scheduling, providers' resistance to the technology, and the challenges of accommodating variability. Neither the process of implementation, the cost of the intervention, nor the availability of resources, were deemed to be factors.

The research may inform stakeholders about current priorities to consider the deployment and dissemination of this technology within provider organizations, thus contributing to the adoption of evidence-based practices to promote improvement efforts in managing service, access, and utilization of the outpatient enterprise. Further research is recommended to identify actions to address each determinant.

CHAPTER THREE: EXPLORATORY CASE STUDY

BACKGROUND

Automated self-scheduling represents a self-service technological solution that allows patients to book appointments. The intervention is aimed to improve the administrative transaction of appointment scheduling for health care organizations. The technology offers broader benefits to provider organizations, in the form of reducing labor costs, improving service, and increasing arrival rates (Zhao et al., 2017). Self-service in health care may contribute to the much-needed transformation of an operational "choke point" in health care (Asch et al., 2019). Uptake of the intervention by provider organizations remains limited. The intervention has been available since the turn of the 20th century; however, health care organizations likely encounter barriers and facilitators to implementing the intervention that impact uptake.

The limited evidence of the determinants of implementation related to automated selfscheduling motivated the research. The goal of this exploratory case study was to answer the research questions: What is the uptake of automated self-scheduling for a provider organization? What are the characteristics of users of automated self-scheduling at the organization? What is the demonstrable benefit of automated self-scheduling for the organization? The literature offers limited evidence of barriers and facilitators to automated self-scheduling for provider organizations. This case study aims to answer a fourth question: what are the barriers and facilitators to automated self-scheduling? These questions are posed in the context of an exploratory case study of a large, 400-provider, predominantly primary care medical practice affiliated with an academic health system.

METHODS

Through an examination of the intervention at a health care organization, information may be collected to better understand the factors that promote or impede automated self-scheduling. The subject of the case study is Johns Hopkins Community Physicians (JHCP). JHCP is a large, predominantly primary care medical practice with more than 400 physicians and advanced practice providers.² The practice maintains 40 sites serving the greater Baltimore market, including Maryland and Washington, DC. The practice is affiliated with Johns Hopkins Medicine, a large academic health system headquartered in Baltimore. The electronic health record (EHR) system is Epic.

Appointment scheduling at JHCP is facilitated by an agent over the telephone via a centralized contact center or as the patient departs the practice site in the event of a recommended follow-up encounter if the opportunity allows. Patients are offered the option of scheduling appointments through a patient portal tethered to the EHR system. The patient can access the automated, self-service appointment reservation system through a computer or a smartphone. The patient portal also offers patients to sign up for an automated waitlist, which notifies them if a sooner appointment becomes available and allows them the option to self-schedule. The intervention commenced in 2018 for patients established with JHCP.

The research questions were approached using two methods. The use of different methods to assemble data contributes to validation through triangulation (Patton, 2002). First, I evaluated the uptake, characteristics, and benefits of the intervention through an analysis of data about appointments booked between January 1, 2019 and June 30, 2021, except for April 1, 2020 to

² Eighty-six percent of completed encounters were in Internal Medicine, Family Practice, Pediatrics, and Obstetrics and Gynecology during the period of January 1, 2019 and July 31, 2021, according to management reports.

August 31, 2020. Data associated with appointments during the five months that JHCP management reported the COVID-19 pandemic disrupted appointment scheduling were excluded. Second, I conducted semi-structured interviews with intervention stakeholders within the organization.

For the quantitative research, the unit of the analysis is the appointment. A limited data set provided key variables associated with the appointments: the date of appointment booking, the appointment date, the patients' age, the insurance company at the time of booking, and the outcome of the booking.³ Only appointments with providers were included in the data set; each appointment transaction may have involved multiple services (e.g., physician examination and phlebotomy). Appointments were either kept (patient presented for the appointment that was reserved and patient was seen); canceled (the appointment was canceled); missed (patient did not show up for the appointment that was transacted); or left without being seen (patient presented to the appointment that was transacted and subsequently left without being seen). The main outcome variable was whether the appointment was kept, canceled, missed, or the patient left without being seen.

I examined uptake in the completed appointments by identifying the percentage of kept appointments booked via automated self-scheduling over time, based on the month of the appointment date. To evaluate the characteristics and organizational benefit, I used the complete data set comprising the kept, canceled, missed, and left appointments. I analyzed the characteristics of users' age and insurance coverage. Mean, median, and standard deviation were derived for users' age based on all appointment bookings. The data were compared to the appointments transacted by self-scheduling and the appointments booked via JHCP agents. I calculated the

³ The HIPAA limited data set also contained the gender of the patient. Because gender is not a required field, however, there was inadequate data to analyze gender.

percentage of patients covered by insurance who used self-scheduling compared to agent-based scheduling. I mapped the insurance coverage at the time of booking into major insurance categories. I analyzed the data about users based on the major category of insurance at the time of booking. Then, I compared the outcomes based on the method of booking. The percentage of self-scheduling users who kept, canceled, missed, or left appointments was compared to the results of users who booked via a JHCP agent. Data analysis was performed in Microsoft® Excel and GraphPad Software® Prism.

For the qualitative research, the barriers and facilitators of the automated self-scheduling solution at JHCP were explored through semi-structured interviews with stakeholders of the intervention. The interviews were guided by the Consolidated Framework for Implementation Research (CFIR), which synthesizes essential constructs from leading organizational and implementation science theories. CFIR guided the qualitative research by constructing a standard, evidence-based path of identifying, organizing, and communicating the dimensions of the implementation determinants. The interviews were pursued in order to glean the perspectives of persons engaged in the intervention from various perspectives: technology, administration (practice- and health system-level), and providers. Interviews were conducted virtually in August 2021; the interviews were performed and recorded in Zoom Cloud Meetings and transcribed in Microsoft® Word.

The Institutional Review Board (IRB) determined that this research study was exempt based on the use of a limited data set. The exemption was defined by DHHS regulations 45 CFR 46.102, and therefore does not require IRB oversight.

RESULTS

For appointments scheduled for the dates between January 1, 2019 and June 30, 2021 (except for the COVID-19 disruption period of April 1, 2020 to August 31, 2020), 1,995,909 appointments were transacted at JHCP. These data represented all activities related to the appointments to include keeping, canceling, missing and leaving appointments.

Research Question 1: What is the uptake of automated self-scheduling for a health care organization? Of the total appointments booked at JHCP, 1,349,377 were kept. Of these kept appointments, 93,094 (6.9%) appointments were completed by patients who used automated self-scheduling to book their appointment. The uptake of automated self-scheduling at JHCP has accelerated over time. In January 2019, the percent of kept appointments scheduled via automated, self-scheduling was 4.08%. In June 2021, the percent increased to 14.88%. Figure 5 displays the uptake of volume based on kept appointments by appointment date month.



P-value = <.0001, calculated using the x^2 (chi-squared) test with Prism 9.2.0 software (GraphPad Software, San Diego, CA). '

No data were collected for the appointment transactions made between April 1, 2020, and August 30, 2020, due to operational disruptions related to the COVID19 pandemic.

Figure 5. Uptake of Automated Self-Scheduling

Research Question 2: What are the characteristics of users of automated self-scheduling at the organization? The research examined the data associated with all appointments to determine the characteristics of patients who booked appointments at JHCP during the period of study. The mean [SD] and the median age for all JHCP appointments were 47.2 [23.7] and 50.0 years. The mean [SD] and the median age of patients who used the self-automated scheduling technology were 40.1 [19.57] and 41.0 years, respectively. The age compared to those who were serviced by the traditional method of scheduling of an agent for the appointment, at 47.8 [23.92] and 51.0 years, respectively. Table 6 displays the age distribution by decade, comparing the bookings

performed by agents to those conducted by automated self-scheduling technology. Patients in the age range of 30 to 39 at the time of booking were most likely to use automated self-scheduling.

	Ager	nt	Automated Self- Scheduling			
Age Category	Subtotal Count	% of Subtotal	Subtotal Count	% of Subtotal	Grand Total	Grand Total %
0-9	168,607	9.2%	13,828	8.9%	182,435	9.1%
10-19	93,480	5.1%	8,452	5.4%	101,932	5.1%
20-29	134,239	7.3%	17,205	11.0%	151,444	7.6%
30-39	232,676	12.6%	31,422	20.1%	264,098	13.2%
40-49	230,384	12.5%	30,749	19.7%	261,133	13.1%
50-59	278,256	15.1%	25,611	16.4%	303,867	15.2%
60-69	299,150	16.3%	18,100	11.6%	317,250	15.9%
70-79	247,635	13.5%	8,354	5.4%	255,989	12.8%
80-89	124,312	6.8%	2,042	1.3%	126,354	6.3%
90-99	30,157	1.6%	305	0.2%	30,462	1.5%
100+	891	0.0%	15	0.0%	906	0.0%
NULL	37	0.0%	2	0.0%	39	0.0%
Grand Total	1,839,824	100%	156,085	100%	1,995,909	100%

Table 6. Distribution by Decade based on Age at Time of Booking for All Appointments

P-value = <.0001, calculated using the x^2 (chi-squared) test with Prism 9.2.0 software (GraphPad Software, San Diego, CA).

The majority (99.7%) of JHCP's appointment bookings represented patients with insurance coverage; the remaining 0.3% are self-pay. The use of appointment booking methods varied by the insurance coverage of patients. Sixty-seven percent of appointments booked by self-scheduling were performed by users with commercial insurance. Appointments made by commercially insured patients represented 54.5% of agent-based bookings, by comparison. Usage by Medicaid and Medicare recipients varied by the method of scheduling: 5.2% v 7.1% of appointments were booked by users with Medicaid for automated compared to agent, and 7.3% v 23.2%, respectively, for Medicare. As Medicare is the insurance for adults over 65 years of age in the US, this relative

usage provides further evidence of a younger population of users. Table 7 displays the insurance

coverage status by major insurance category at the time of the appointment booking.

	Age	ent	Automated Self- Scheduling			
Category	Subtotal Count	% of Subtotal	Subtotal Count	% of Subtotal	Grand Total	Grand Total %
Commercial	1,002,158	54.5%	104,554	67.0%	1,106,712	55.4%
Medicaid	129,841	7.1%	8,077	5.2%	137,918	6.9%
Medicare	427,664	23.2%	11,420	7.3%	439,084	22.0%
Tricare/Other Gov't Programs	25,196	1.4%	6,129	3.9%	31,325	1.6%
Self-pay	5,047	0.3%	21	0.0%	5,068	0.3%
Other	249,918	13.6%	25,884	16.6%	275,802	13.8%
Grand Total	1,839,824	100%	156,085	100%	1,995,909	100%

Table 7. Distribution by Major Insurance Category based on Insurance Coverage at Time of Booking for All Appointments

"Medicaid" includes Medicaid, Medicaid Pending, Managed Care Organization (MCO), and Priority Partners. "Commercial" includes EHP (Employee Health Plan), which is the commercial plan for Johns Hopkins University employees, as well as Aetna, BCBS, Cigna, Commercial, Managed Care, and United.

"Medicare" includes Medicare and Medicare Advantage.

"Other" includes International, NULL (no information gathered), Special Other, and Worker's Compensation. P-value = <.0001, calculated using the x^2 (chi-squared) test with Prism 9.2.0 software (GraphPad Software, San Diego, CA).

Research Question 3: What is the demonstrable benefit of automated self-scheduling for the organization? Health care organizations gain from reducing the number of missed appointments (Huang et al., 2017; Lagman et al., 2021; Adams et al., 2020; Kaplan-Lewis & Percac-Lima, 2013; Senderey et al., 2020; Comer et al., 2019). If there was a demonstrable benefit from automated self-scheduling, the missed appointment rate should be lower for patients who booked their appointments using the intervention as compared to the traditional, agent-based method. The outcome of each appointment was analyzed based on the method of booking.

Of the 1,839,824 appointments booked through a JHCP agent, 68.3% were kept, 4.6% were missed, 27.0% were canceled, and 0.1% left without being seen. For appointments made through

the automated self-scheduling technology, 59.6% were kept, 2.7% were missed, 37.6% were canceled, and 0.1% left without being seen. No-shows were lower among self-scheduled appointments compared to the traditional agent-based scheduling (2.7% v 4.6%); cancellations were higher for self-scheduled appointments (37.6% v 27.0%). Table 8 presents the outcomes of appointments scheduled by an agent as compared to automated self-scheduled patients.

	Agent		Automa Sched	ted Self- Iuling		
Arrival Status	Subtotal Count	% of Subtotal	Subtotal Count	% of Subtotal	Grand Total	Grand Total %
Completed	1,256,281	68.3%	93,096	59.6%	1,349,377	67.6%
No Show	85,531	4.6%	4,247	2.7%	89,778	4.5%
Cancel	496,502	27.0%	58,645	37.6%	555,147	27.8%
Left Without Being Seen	1,510	0.1%	97	0.1%	1,607	0.1%
Grand Total	1,839,824	100.0%	156,085	100.0%	1,995,909	100%

Table 8. Distribution by Outcome for All Appointments

Completed includes 47 transactions that were not documented as "completed" (agent = 45; self = 2) P-value = <.0001, calculated using the x^2 (chi-squared) test with Prism 9.2.0 software (GraphPad Software, San Diego, CA).

Research Question 4: What are the barriers and facilitators to automated self-scheduling for the organization? The interviews provided information about barriers and facilitators to the intervention for JHCP. Barriers are negative influencers; facilitators refer to positive influencers. Figure 6 documents the key determinants organized and presented in alignment with the Consolidated Framework for Implementation Research (CFIR). The quotes presented in the figure are examples reported during the interviews to illustrate the findings. The factors determined in the research were included in all five CFIR domains. Evidence and relative advantage were named as leading facilitators. Stakeholders could not cite or quantify them, however, except for personal experience and acknowledgement that the technology's uptake was rising. Self-scheduling was presented as an alternative to patients' calling, thereby saving labor costs while recognizing that some patients would always call based on the perception of obtaining a better product (in the form

of a "better" appointment). Calls, however, had not declined as hoped. There was anecdotal evidence that patients continued to desire the traditional method of scheduling. Other facilitators included culture, peer pressure, readiness for implementation, design quality, and packaging, with "encouragement" the most-oft cited term to describe efforts to promote the intervention.
	Barriers	Facilitators
Domain 1: Intervention Characteristics		
Evidence		"My patients love it"; Usage rates
Relative Advantage Adaptability	"[Patients] call us because they think we can see something else"; "[Perception of] appointmentswe are hiding" "Harmonizing with the health system is hard."	"Less need for staff to answer the phone"; "Prevent unnecessary UC/ED visits"
Complexity Design Quality and Packaging	"Internally we struggle withfinding a good solution to complex appointments" "Limited marketing and patient education"	"Encouragement": "Promoting"
Cost	"A ton of worka lot of time"; "Shifting work to monitor [appointments]"	O
Domain 2. Outer Setting		
Patient Needs and Resources Peer Pressure	Technology access and literacy	Patient experience; "Provide choice for our patients in how and when they schedule their care" "If we don't adopt, we could lose patients [to competitors]"
Damain 2. Inner Catt		
Culture		"Some [practices] are 'early adopters' and more engaged"
Climate	"Priority" [funding and projects]	
Readiness for Implementation		"Senior leadership commitment"
Domain 4: Character	istics of Individuals	
Knowledge and Beliefs about the Intervention	 "[F]ear about patients scheduling things that they shouldn't"; "Physiciansdon't like losing control of their templates" 	
Domain 5. Process		
Engaging		"Physician champion tellingexperience, 'it can be done'"
Executing	"Shift of responsibilitycleaning up after patients"; "Solution [upkeep] is burdensome"	"'Persistent' talent"

Source: CFIR (CFIR Guide, 2021). Constructs not mentioned by interviewees were suppressed. Representative quotes are presented to illustrate findings.

Figure 6: Barriers and Facilitators to Automated Self-Scheduling

Complexity was presented as a critical barrier, with interviewees elaborating on details about the challenges the intervention presented because of its inability to support the scheduling nuances of the organization. Table 9 highlights factors related to scheduling complexity identified during the interviews. The listing represents areas of opportunity for action steps that suppliers can take to address this implementation barrier. In refining the solution, health care organizations need to recognize the importance of avoiding the creation of a solution that is too formidable or frustrating for users to avoid creating an alternate barrier (Dehnavi et al., 2021).

Complexity	Description		
Factor			
Location	Recognition of location related to the patient's residence, as the geographical distance		
	may impact attendance.		
Diversity,	Accommodation of patients respecting their culture, ethnicity, language, and other		
Equity, &	needs and preferences (e.g., written material available in the patient's preferred		
Inclusion	language).		
Urgency	Identification of symptoms that may indicate an urgent clinical need that may need to		
	be escalated and addressed in a certain timeframe.		
Terminology	Discovery of patient-friendly nomenclature related to symptoms, complaints, or		
	diagnoses		
Information	Instruction regarding prior medical record documentation that may be recommended		
	(to avoid duplicate tests) or necessary (for diagnostic purposes) to advance in the		
	scheduling process; e.g., a biopsy result		
Resources	Inclusion of rules related to resources that may be required such as special equipment		
	or personnel.		
Event	Detection of episodes that may impact factors such as time; e.g., a well-female physical		
	exam requiring more time than a visit based on a limited chief complaint.		
Time	Insertion of guidelines related to the time horizon based on recommendation (e.g., an		
	18-month well-child exam with immunizations); or need (e.g., the timing of a pre-		
	operative exam required prior to surgery).		
Relationship	Acknowledgement of the patient/provider relationship, with ability to tier encounters		
	based on provider, care team, and practice site.		
Delivery	Ability to discern appropriate platforms for care delivery: in-person, phone, virtual,		
	home, etc.		
Usage	Recognition of challenges with the technology related to form or function in order to		
	intervene if a user abandons.		
Exceptions	Incorporation of special circumstances; e.g., changes to COVID19 symptoms that drive		
	the care location of the patient from in-person to virtual		

Table 9. Factors to Address Complexity as a Barrier to Automated Self-Scheduling

Safety	Integration of alternatives to address patient safety; e.g., the ability to communicate with a triage nurse if patients attempt to self-schedule based on a high-acuity symptom
	at 2 a.m.
Itinerary	An amalgamation of appropriate sequencing of actions; e.g., imaging study prior to
	physician consultation.
Financial	Understanding of service(s) that may have financial implications; e.g., informing the
Transparency	patient about their financial responsibility for a diagnosis that may not be covered by
	their insurance – or one that requires an insurance authorization.
Compliance	Assimilation of rules to conform with access to protected health information; e.g.,
	allowing a parent to schedule a well-child exam for their child as a proxy.
Expertise	Appreciation for the physician's training, skills, expertise, and experience; e.g.,
	scheduling a patient with Parkinson's with a neurologist trained in movement disorders.
Options	Presentation of appropriate alternatives for patients; e.g., disallowing new patients from
_	scheduling with a physician who has a closed panel or does not accept the patient's
	insurance.

Adaptability was raised by interviewees as a barrier when the intervention was standardized at the health system level. Costs were acknowledged as a barrier, with a focus on personnel time, not financial outlay. The knowledge and beliefs of physicians as represented by concern and fear about the intervention were presented as an impediment: anxiety about patients' use and the loss of control of schedules. Interviewees discussed the validity of these concerns with varying opinions. Stakeholders interviewed for the research study concluded that patient needs and resources were both a facilitator (providing convenience, ease, accessibility, and flexibility to patients) and a barrier (citing concerns about access for certain patients based on technology access and literacy).

DISCUSSION

The exploratory case study offered insight into the barriers and facilitators of a health care organization that implemented automated self-scheduling intervention. An examination of characteristics, benefits, usage, and determinants through a case study contributes to knowledge about the intervention.

Characteristics. Users who booked using the automated solution were younger on average for patients who kept appointments (40.1 v 47.8 years). In the cohort of patients over 70 years of age, usage dropped from 21.9% to 6.9% based on all appointments. Other studies have determined similar patterns related to the age of users (Ganguli et al., 2020; R. Jones et al., 2010; Ryan et al., 2020; Yanovsky & Das, 2020; X. Zhang et al., 2015). Younger patients are more comfortable with the technology (Yanovsky & Das, 2020) and have expressed the value of self-scheduling (Cao et al., 2011; Habibi et al., 2019; Santana et al., 2010).

Appointment No-Shows. Missed appointments represent a financial burden for health care organizations (Huang et al., 2017; Lagman et al., 2021). Appointment non-attendance adversely impacts the quality of care (Adams et al., 2020; Kaplan-Lewis & Percac-Lima, 2013; Senderey et al., 2020). Further, Comer et al. (Comer et al., 2019) concluded that missed appointments represent a "potential surrogate marker for lack of access to care." In the case study, patients who transacted their appointments via the automated self-scheduling solution were less likely to miss the appointment (2.7% v 4.6%). This finding is consistent with other studies (Craig, 2007; Paré et al., 2014; Parmar et al., 2009; Siddiqui & Rashid, 2013; Yanovsky & Das, 2020).

The interviews performed during this research revealed stakeholders' perceptions that automated self-scheduling was better than the historical method of scheduling with an agent. The intervention may reduce labor costs (J. P. Friedman, 2004; Idowu et al., 2014; R. Jones et al., 2010; Lee et al., 2020; Zhao et al., 2017). Call volumes associated with agent-based scheduling were reported to be rising due to growth (of patient volume), making the correlation too difficult for stakeholders in the case study to quantify or justify the comparative benefit. Instead of tracking call volumes, therefore, disseminating the rates of missed appointments to stakeholders may elucidate the relative advantage of the intervention. This may promote the intervention within the organization among participants who are undecided or doubtful about its advantages. This may aid in addressing the rising concerns about the cost of time associated with the intervention and its execution, as expressed by JHCP interviewees.

While missed appointments decreased with the use of the intervention, the rate of cancellations increased with the usage of automated self-scheduling as compared to agent-based scheduling (37.6% v 27.0%). Engagement through self-service has myriad benefits for health care organizations (Endriss, 2016; Whitaker et al., 2018); however, evidence from other industries revealed that it must be thoughtfully and intentionally managed (Shiwen et al., 2021). The timing, impact, and management of cancellations may be of import for provider organizations that deploy automated self-scheduling.

Digital Inequity. The findings of the case study demonstrated lower usage rates of automated self-scheduling by Medicaid recipients. The result is consistent with other studies (Ganguli et al., 2020; Judson et al., 2020). The usage pattern may be evidence of digital inequity. Medicaid coverage is associated with racial minorities (KFF, 2021) and low-income status (Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, 2010). Broadband access in the US is lower for racial minorities, and those with reduced economic status (Pew Research, 2021). Stakeholders who were interviewed for the case study expressed concerns about the adverse impact of reduced technology access and literacy on patients' use of the automated self-scheduling intervention. Other studies have identified the digital divide as a potential obstacle to self-scheduling use (Zhao et al., 2017; Denizard-Thompson et al., 2011; Siddiqui & Rashid, 2013; X. Zhang et al., 2012, 2015, 2014; Mendoza et al., 2020).

Patients' access to using the solution may represent a barrier. The intervention featured in the case study is integrated within JHCP's patient portal, a common method of deploying the

solution. The portal required an email address to register; the intervention cannot be accessed without it in its present state. The usage rates of patients with reduced access to technology or lower technology literacy may be adversely impacted by self-scheduling solutions that are tethered to larger technology offerings such as portals. Self-motivation (Otokiti et al., 2020), willingness (Schrauben et al., 2021), and technology design (Samuels-Kalow et al., 2021) were factors that positively influenced the use of technology in patient cohorts that have historically suffered from a digital divide. Users' perceived ease of use and usefulness also shaped digital inequity (Mackert et al., 2016).

Acknowledging and addressing these factors may offer an opportunity to overcome the challenges associated with technology access and literacy affecting lower usage rates. Training of patients has been cited as a positive influence for patients' use of other health care technology (Almathami et al., 2020). Evidence supported by interviewees in this case study noted that self-scheduling uptake was motivated by provider encouragement and the use of workstations to help patients understand, register for, and use the intervention.

OPPORTUNITIES FOR RESEARCH

Automated self-scheduling may benefit health care organizations. Balancing the components of complexity required by health care organizations to effectively deploy the technology with the necessity of retaining ease of use for patients warrants further exploration.

This research may contribute to studies related to evaluating the root causes of missed appointments. The rate of missed appointments dropped with automated self-scheduling in the case study. The most recent systematic literature review about appointment no-shows, which identified over 40 potential predictors, did not incorporate the impact of using an automated selfscheduling solution (Dantas et al., 2018). Future studies about reducing missed appointments should encompass the method of booking based on automated self-scheduling.

If patients can be serviced more effectively and efficiently than the current constrained systems of scheduling appointments, one interviewee believed that unnecessary care could be avoided. Further research may glean information about the impact of automated self-scheduling in the broader context of high-quality, cost-effective health care. Can self-scheduling contribute to a health care organization's pursuit of the Triple Aim: experience, population health, and costs (Berwick et al., 2008)? The role of automated self-scheduling as a component of value-based care deserves further attention.

LIMITATIONS

The case study represented a primary care practice associated with a large academic health system. Gathering quantitative and qualitative data from this setting may limit the generalizability of the results. Participants incorporated various roles in the practice; however, they may not have represented persons from all areas of responsibility. The research did not extend to the supplier of the technology. Results may, therefore, be biased. The self-scheduling solution is dynamic. The results of the research may be affected by changing technological capabilities deployed over time by the provider organization under study. The organization enabled (and disabled) various features during the period of research. For example, pre-operative visits for adults were made available for booking in March 2021. Rules and algorithms were altered based on organizational requirements, system issues, and preferences. The changes to the technology solution may have introduced a bias in the results. The COVID-19 pandemic occurred during the period of the study. With guidance from management, the data were removed for the period during which the automated self-

scheduling tool was disrupted. The effects of the pandemic may remain in the data set used for the case study, which may influence results.

CONCLUSION

The purpose of the exploratory case study was to evaluate self-scheduling in the context of a provider organization that implemented the solution. The case study identified the uptake, characteristics of users, outcomes, and implementation determinants for the organization under study. Uptake increased with time, from 4% to 15%. Users were younger and more likely to be commercially insured. There is evidence of digital inequity based on lower usage rates by Medicaid patients, which may have been complicated by access to the intervention through a larger technology offering. Missed appointments were lower for patients who used the intervention, which presented a demonstrable advantage for the organization. A higher rate of cancellations was observed for patients who used the intervention. The relative advantage of the intervention was named as an implementation facilitator, yet the benefit could not be quantified in the form of reduced call volumes or labor savings. Complexity was cited as a determinant, accompanied by factors delineated for suppliers to address to overcome the implementation barrier.

Through data analysis and interviews, the exploratory case study may inform stakeholders about barriers and facilitators. The case study may contribute to the promotion of automated selfscheduling technology to improve service, access, and utilization of appointments. Further research is recommended to address concerns related to the level of complexity needed for the solution to be effective, and the opportunity for the solution to be considered in the context of value-based care.

CHAPTER FOUR: SUMMARY

Health care organizations have been slow to take up automated self-scheduling for outpatient appointments, despite demonstrable benefits, technological advances, and evidence of success with reservation systems in other industries. In the management of the outpatient enterprise, there are opportunities for provider organizations to improve patient satisfaction, appointment waits and delays for patients, and the wasteful use of providers' time. However, little is known about why there has been limited adoption. This research builds on the existing literature by exploring the limited uptake of self-scheduling by provider organizations in the face of evidence of its benefits. The goal of my research was to fill this knowledge gap: the research aimed to identify the barriers and facilitators to patient self-scheduling by health care organizations; construct a consensus statement of experts regarding these organizational-level barriers and facilitators; and identify user characteristics, usage rates, benefits, and organizational factors related to automated self-scheduling in a case study at a provider organization. The Consolidated Framework for Implementation Research (CFIR) was applied to organize and present the findings, allowing consistency across the manuscripts.

A common theme that emerged from the manuscripts was the existence of implementation determinants that have created impediments to the uptake of automated patient self-scheduling, despite demonstrable value to the health care organization. Barriers related to complexity, which have been documented since the initiation of the technology near the turn of the 21st century, remain a prominent determinant. Facilitators included the opportunity to benefit patients through offering convenience, the organization's culture, and the competitive landscape.

DISCUSSION OF SIGNIFICANT FINDINGS

Manuscript One: Thirty full-text articles were included in the scoping review, which aimed to identify and catalog the existing evidence of the barriers and facilitators to self-scheduling for health care organizations. A scoping review was selected as the research method to synthesize a broad and heterogeneous range of literature. The intervention was defined: automated selfscheduling is the real-time, synchronous booking and automated fulfillment of appointments by patients online or via a smartphone application for themselves. Results demonstrated that selfscheduling initiatives have increased over time, indicating the broadening appeal of the intervention. Uptake, however, remained low despite evidence of demonstrable advantages for health care organizations. The body of literature regarding intervention characteristics is appreciable. Outer setting factors to include national policy, competition, and the response to patients' needs and technology access, have played an increasing role in influencing implementation over time. Scholarly pursuit lacked recommendations related to the framework's inner setting, characteristics of individuals, and process as determinants of implementation. Future discoveries regarding the determinants associated with these CFIR domains may help detect, categorize, and appreciate organizational-level barriers and facilitators to self-scheduling to advance knowledge about the solution.

The scoping review cataloged evidence of the existence, advantages, and intervention characteristics of patient self-scheduling. Gaps in knowledge of the uptake of self-scheduling by health care organizations were identified to inform future research.

Manuscript Two: Fifty-three expert panelists representing 41 academic health systems took part in three rounds of surveys to reach a consensus on the barriers and facilitators to the implementation of self-scheduling by academic health systems in the United States. In Round One, panelists documented 530 determinants. In round two, the determinants were grouped into 72 barriers and 85 facilitators, each of which participants rated on a five-point Likert scale. Fifteen determinants met the 80% threshold and 1.0 IQR. The final round concluded with a top-10, rank-ordered listing of determinants (seven facilitators and three barriers) that incorporated a median rating score using a five-point Likert scale.

The most prominent determinant was the organization's focus on patient needs related to convenience, followed by a culture to improve access and the relative advantage of using self-scheduling compared to the call center. Barriers reflected the challenges related to customization and providers' resistance based on specialization. The leading factors did not include processes, cost, or available resources. The consensus may aid health care organizations and suppliers engaged in adopting and developing self-scheduling technology to improve implementation success. Further research is recommended to identify action steps to facilitate promoters and overcome barriers to implementation.

Manuscript Three: An exploratory case study was performed of a large, predominantly primary care practice that implemented automated self-scheduling. Uptake increased in the health care organization over 25 months from 4% to 15%. Data analysis showed that younger patients and patients with commercial insurance coverage had higher usage. The facilitator of focusing on patients' needs was a priority for the organization; however, there was evidence of a digital divide based on lower usage by Medicaid patients. Administrative restrictions imposed by a larger technology offering may have complicated patients' use. Demonstrable advantages in the form of missed appointments benefited the organization. A higher rate of canceled appointments was noted for bookings via the automated self-scheduling intervention. The relative advantage of automated self-scheduling as compared to the traditional method of scheduling was cited as a facilitator, yet

the gains related to call volumes and labor associated with the scheduling call center could not be quantified. Complexity was raised as a barrier, with considerations to address them to allay providers' fears and concerns.

MANAGERIAL AND POLICY IMPLICATIONS

Key themes that may have managerial and policy implications emerged from the research performed for the three-part dissertation.

Implementation Framework. The scoping study revealed myriad studies focused on the intervention characteristics of self-scheduling, as presented in the Consolidated Framework for Implementation Research. Intervention characteristics include the intervention source, relative advantage, adaptability, trialability, complexity, and design quality and packaging. Characteristics, however, were presented as effects of the intervention, not determinants of implementation. There is evidence of intervention characteristics, however, opportunities remain for a deeper understanding of their impact on implementation.

Impact of External Environment. Ten studies included in the scoping review revealed the importance of the external environment as a determinant in implementing self-scheduling (H. H. Chang & Chang, 2008; J. P. Friedman, 2004; Judson et al., 2020; Lee et al., 2020; Mendoza et al., 2020; Samadbeik et al., 2018; Volk et al., 2020; M. Zhang et al., 2014; X. Zhang et al., 2015, Habibi et al., 2018). The prioritization of this factor as a competitive advantage for the health care organization increased with time (Lee et al., 2020; Volk et al., 2020). The Delphi panel echoed the immediacy of the factor, with the outer setting factor, "necessary to be competitive in our market." Experts concluded that this factor was the sixth most important determinant of implementation. This concern, which was also revealed in the case study, about the external market may reflect the increasingly competitive landscape for provider organizations in the US (Kocher et al., 2021;

Berenson et al., 2020). In the international environment, the scoping study provided evidence of the impact of the external market as an important force for change, albeit based on the effect of government policy in nations outside of the US (Paré et al., 2014; R. Jones et al., 2010; Parmar et al., 2009; Cao et al., 2011; M. Zhang et al., 2014; X. Zhang et al., 2015; Samadbeik et al., 2018; Santana et al., 2010). New regulations in the US about interoperability may propel future changes (CMS, 2021).

Patient Expectations. Considered by many to be the father of quality assurance, Avedis Donabedian acknowledged the role of the patient in health care quality: "It is their [patients'] expectations that should set the standard for what is accessible, convenient, comfortable, or timely (Donabedian, 1992)." The scoping study, Delphi panel, and case study provided evidence of the increasing attention of health care organizations to patients' needs related to the convenience that automated self-scheduling can deliver. Patients value convenience (Bous et al., 2021), yet there is evidence that health care organizations may not be sufficiently accounting for patients' perspectives (Perfetto, 2018). There may be changing differences in expectations for convenience in health care based on patients' age (Majors, 2018), although even "Baby Boomers" are migrating to the convenience offered by technology (Reddington, 2018). The generational difference in utilization of the intervention was evident in the case study. Understanding patients' expectations is crucial for health care organizations, as patient satisfaction is dependent on whether expectations are met (Bowling et al., 2013). Offering a solution to an administrative process like scheduling may affect patient experience. There is evidence that system-level factors affect patients' expectations (Chiou et al., 2019). Patients report expectations of the organization that may be separate from the individuals working within it (El-Haddad et al., 2020). Therefore, patients' needs require consideration at the organizational level. If the organization does not account for patients'

needs, it may not matter how effective efforts are at the local level. With increasing access to technology, patients' expectations related to scheduling may be changing from a normative state to an ideal state (Thompson & Sunol, 1995). To even meet basic expectations of convenience, health care organizations may need to offer automated self-scheduling. If not, patient satisfaction may be adversely impacted.

Relative Advantage. The measurement of outcomes was featured in the literature incorporated in the scoping review; however, the strength and quality of evidence was not positioned as a determinant in the uptake of self-scheduling by the organization. The perceived benefit may not be a factor in the decision of the organization to adopt self-scheduling, a finding supported in the literature with other technology (Kurnia et al., 2015). However, the dissertation demonstrated the current import of the relative advantage of self-scheduling, as compared to the incumbent method facilitated by the telephone. This may reflect a response to increasing resource constraints and patient expectations, with provider organizations recognizing the value of the intervention for cost reduction and meeting patients' expectations. The relative advantage of selfscheduling, as compared to the method of scheduling over the telephone, was evident in the scoping study, Delphi panel (as put forth as an important facilitator), and the case study. Desired outcomes related to reduced labor costs were not quantified in the case study; however, there was evidence that this conclusion was based on an inability to isolate the intervention's effect. The case study demonstrated that self-scheduled patients had a lower missed appointment rate than patients scheduled by agents. The advantage can be quantified and reported. For organizations interested in technology diffusion, managers can incorporate an identification, assessment, and presentation of the relative advantage of self-scheduling compared to the incumbent process. Organizations

may consider communicating the specific advantages of changes to the missed appointment rate, which can be readily calculated as evidenced by the case study.

Improvement of Intervention. Complexity was cited as a challenge for health care organizations in the scoping study, placed as the highest-ranking barrier by the expert panel, and determined to be of significant concern in the case study. Despite its existence for several decades, the limited uptake may signal that the intervention requires improvement of the technology. Health care organizations have and continue to report complexity as a barrier. The intervention, as available in its current state, may not be effective. The basic vulnerabilities in health care technology that have been identified during the COVID-19 pandemic furthered this finding (Holmgren et al., 2020; O'Reilly-Shah et al., 2020). Therefore, health care organizations may need to exert pressure on suppliers to improve the intervention. Considerations for addressing complexity were incorporated and presented in this dissertation.

Relationships. The results of the scoping study, Delphi panel, and case study verified that myriad determinants impact the implementation of automated self-scheduling, a finding confirmed for technology implementation by health care organizations (Durlak, 2008). In contrast to the focus on dissecting individual components defined by an implementation framework such as CFIR, the success of implementation by a health care organization is influenced by the interdependence of the factors (Sarkies, 2020). Self-scheduling cannot be implemented and scaled without a comprehensive understanding of factors that promote or impede the uptake of self-scheduling by health care organizations. The exploration of enablers and obstacles through examining the linkages within health care organizations may inform implementation determinants for selfscheduling.

Tipping Point. Health care organizations are using an existing technology (telecommunications) and a replacement innovation (automated self-scheduling). There is evidence that simultaneous use will continue until the user experiences holistic value beyond gleaning sufficient benefit for particular circumstances (McNeish & Hazra, 2014). The literature review documented limitations on the technology enacted by health care organizations in the form of internally imposed slot unavailability (Paré et al., 2014) and inflexibility (X. Zhang et al., 2015). The scoping review, Delphi panel, and the exploratory case study confirmed stakeholders' concerns about the barrier of complexity. As evidenced by the case study, the solution could not meet the organization's needs in many ways, which had given rise to providers' hesitancy and concerns about patients' best interests. Complexity needs to be addressed for the technology to diffuse. Similar efforts to address usage rates need to be aimed at patients. This is of particular importance based on evidence of lower usage rates for Medicaid recipients in the scoping review and case study. Patients' technology acceptance is complex and nonlinear (Loncar-Turukalo et al., 2019; Nadal et al., 2020). Considerations regarding scheduling complexity and patients' intention to use and experience with the technology may aid provider organizations in achieving the tipping point of the utilization of automated self-scheduling.

Providers. The connectivity of the intervention to the product offered is largely unexplored in the research. There is an acknowledgment of the providers' role (Friedman J., 2004; Habibi M. A.-A.-H., 2019; Craig A., 2007; Paré, 2014); however, it is an ancillary one to the administrative and technical aspects of the intervention. The literature in the scoping study focused on patients as users. The Delphi panel concluded a key barrier to implementation was providers' resistance. This finding is supported in the literature (Choi WS, 2019), and was evident in the case study. Although self-scheduling may be considered an administrative technology, the proffering of providers' time requires provider input. The provider is an important stakeholder; this group should not be overlooked in the implementation process as their insight about the complexity can benefit usage.

These studies highlighted the barriers and facilitators of automated self-scheduling for provider organizations. Automated self-scheduling offers benefits to provider organizations. The research findings suggest opportunities for organizations to influence the diffusion of technology.

CONCLUSION

This research aimed to improve provider organizations' uptake of a technology that has the potential to benefit organizations' management of the outpatient enterprise by identifying organizational-level barriers and facilitators to implementing self-scheduling. Appointment management in the outpatient enterprise is important for provider organizations as waits and delays lead to poor management outcomes: dissatisfied patients, scheduling disruptions, and wasted slots (Tuli, 2010 and Wang, 2019). By identifying the implementation determinants, the research may assist organizations seeking solutions to the management of the outpatient enterprise, ultimately benefiting patients through improved satisfaction, reduced disruptions, and enhanced utilization of providers' time.

REFERENCES

- Adams, J. A., Whiteman, K., & McGraw, S. (2020). Reducing Missed Appointments for Patients With HIV: An Evidence-Based Approach. *Journal of Nursing Care Quality*, 35(2), 165– 170. https://doi.org/10.1097/NCQ.00000000000434
- Ahmadi-Javid, A., Jalali, Z., & Klassen, K. J. (2017). Outpatient appointment systems in healthcare: A review of optimization studies. *European Journal of Operational Research*, 258(1), 3–34. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejor.2016.06.064
- Almathami, H. K. Y., Win, K. T., & Vlahu-Gjorgievska, E. (2020). Barriers and Facilitators That Influence Telemedicine-Based, Real-Time, Online Consultation at Patients' Homes: Systematic Literature Review. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, 22(2), e16407. https://doi.org/10.2196/16407
- American Hospital Association. (2020). *Hospitals and health systems continue to face unprecedented financial challenges due to COVID-19*. https://www.aha.org/system/files/media/file/2020/06/aha-covid19-financial-impactreport.pdf
- Andino, J. J., Guduguntla, V., Weizer, A., Roberts, W. W., Wittmann, D., Miller, D., Morgan, T.
 M., & Ellimoottil, C. (2017). Examining the Value of Video Visits to Patients in an
 Outpatient Urology Clinic. Urology, 110, 31–35.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.urology.2017.07.050
- Arksey, H., & O'Malley, L. (2005). Scoping studies: Towards a methodological framework. International Journal of Social Research Methodology, 8(1), 19–32. https://doi.org/10.1080/1364557032000119616

- Armstrong, R., Hall, B. J., Doyle, J., & Waters, E. (2011). 'Scoping the scope' of a cochrane review. *Journal of Public Health*, *33*(1), 147–150. https://doi.org/10.1093/pubmed/fdr015
- Asch, D. A., Nicholson, S., & Berger, M. L. (2019). Toward facilitated self-service in health care. N Engl J Med, 380(6), 1891–1893

- Bailey, N. T. J. (1952). A Study of Queues and Appointment Systems in Hospital Out-Patient Departments, with Special Reference to Waiting-Times. *Journal of the Royal Statistical Society: Series B (Methodological)*, 14(2), 185–199. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.2517-6161.1952.tb00112.x
- Berenson, R. A., King, J. S., Gudiksen, K. L., Murray, R., & Shartzer, A. (2020). Addressing Health Care Market Consolidation and High Prices. *The Urban Institute*
- Bernstein, M. L., McCreless, T., & Côté, M. J. (2007). Five Constants of Information Technology
 Adoption in Healthcare. *Hospital Topics*, 85(1), 17–25.
 https://doi.org/10.3200/HTPS.85.1.17-26
- Berry, L. L., Beckham, D., Dettman, A., & Mead, R. (2014). Toward a Strategy of Patient-Centered Access to Primary Care. *Mayo Clinic Proceedings*, 89(10), 1406–1415. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mayocp.2014.06.011

Berwick, D. M., Nolan, T. W., & Whittington, J. (2008). The triple aim: care, health, and cost. *Health affairs (Project Hope)*, 27(3), 759–769. https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.27.3.759

- Bhandari, G., & Snowdon, A. (2012). Design of a patient-centric, service-oriented health care navigation system for a local health integration network. *Behaviour & Information Technology*, 31(3), 275–285. https://doi.org/10.1080/0144929X.2011.563798
- Birken, S. A., Powell, B. J., Shea, C. M., Haines, E. R., Alexis Kirk, M., Leeman, J., Rohweder, C., Damschroder, L., & Presseau, J. (2017). Criteria for selecting implementation science theories and frameworks: Results from an international survey. *Implementation Science*, *12*(1), 124. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13012-017-0656-y
- Birko, S., Dove, E. S., & Özdemir, V. (2015). Evaluation of Nine Consensus Indices in Delphi
 Foresight Research and Their Dependency on Delphi Survey Characteristics: A Simulation
 Study and Debate on Delphi Design and Interpretation. *PLOS ONE*, *10*(8), e0135162.
 https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0135162
- Boonstra, A., & Broekhuis, M. (2010). Barriers to the acceptance of electronic medical records by physicians from systematic review to taxonomy and interventions. *BMC Health Services Research*, 10(1), 231. https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-6963-10-231
- Boulkedid, R., Abdoul, H., Loustau, M., Sibony, O., & Alberti, C. (2011). Using and Reporting the Delphi Method for Selecting Healthcare Quality Indicators: A Systematic Review. *PLOS ONE*, 6(6), e20476. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0020476
- Bous, R. M., Apostolopoulos, K., & Valiathan, M. (2021). When convenience trumps quality of care: A population-based survey on direct to consumer orthodontics. *American Journal of*

Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics, 159(5), e411–e422. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajodo.2020.10.025

- Bowling, A., Rowe, G., & Mckee, M. (2013). Patients' experiences of their healthcare in relation to their expectations and satisfaction: A population survey. *Journal of the Royal Society of Medicine*, 106(4), 143–149. https://doi.org/10.1258/jrsm.2012.120147
- Bureau of Labor Statistics (US). (2020, December). Table 5. Layoffs and discharges levels and rates by industry and region, seasonally adjusted. Economic News Release. https://www.bls.gov/news.release/jolts.t05.htm
- Butkus, R., Rapp, K., Cooney, T. G., & Engel, L. S. (2020). Envisioning a Better U.S. Health Care
 System for All: Reducing Barriers to Care and Addressing Social Determinants of Health. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, *172*(2_Supplement), S50–S59. https://doi.org/10.7326/M19-2410
- Cao, W., Wan, Y., Tu, H., Shang, F., Liu, D., Tan, Z., Sun, C., Ye, Q., & Xu, Y. (2011). A webbased appointment system to reduce waiting for outpatients: A retrospective study. *BMC Health Services Research*, 11(1), 318. https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-6963-11-318
- Carreras-García, D., Delgado-Gómez, D., Llorente-Fernández, F., & Arribas-Gil, A. (2020).
 Patient No-Show Prediction: A Systematic Literature Review. *Entropy*, 22(6), 675.
 https://doi.org/10.3390/e22060675
- Carroll, J. D. (2021, March 31). *The State of Competition in the U.S. Healthcare Industry*. The National Law Review. https://www.natlawreview.com/article/state-competition-us-healthcare-industry
- Castillo, V. H., Martínez-García, A. I., & Pulido, J. (2010). A knowledge-based taxonomy of critical factors for adopting electronic health record systems by physicians: A systematic

literature review. BMC Medical Informatics and Decision Making, 10(1), 60. https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-6947-10-60

- Cayirli, T., & Veral, E. (2003). Outpatient Scheduling in Health Care: A Review of Literature. *Production and Operations Management*, 12(4), 519–549. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1937-5956.2003.tb00218.x
- Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. (2021). CMS Interoperability and Patient Access Final Rule https://www.cms.gov/Regulations-and-Guidance/Guidance/Interoperability/index#CMS-Interoperability-and-Patient-Access-Final-Rule
- CFIR Guide. (2021). https://cfirguide.org/constructs/process/
- Chang, H. H., & Chang, C. S. (2008). An assessment of technology-based service encounters & network security on the e-health care systems of medical centers in Taiwan. *BMC Health Services Research*, 8(1), 87. https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-6963-8-87
- Chang, J. E., Lai, A. Y., Gupta, A., Nguyen, A. M., Berry, C. A., & Shelley, D. R. (2021). Rapid Transition to Telehealth and the Digital Divide: Implications for Primary Care Access and Equity in a Post-COVID Era. *The Milbank Quarterly*, 99(2), 340–368. https://doi.org/10.1111/1468-0009.12509
- Chen, P., Xiao, L., Gou, Z., Xiang, L., Zhang, X., & Feng, P. (2017). Telehealth attitudes and use among medical professionals, medical students and patients in China: A cross-sectional survey. *International Journal of Medical Informatics*, 108, 13–21. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2017.09.009
- Chen, S.-C., Liu, S.-C., Li, S.-H., & Yen, D. C. (2013). Understanding the Mediating Effects of Relationship Quality on Technology Acceptance: An Empirical Study of E-Appointment

System. Journal of Medical Systems, 37(6), 9981. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10916-013-9981-0

- Chiou, S.-J., Lee, P.-C., Chang, Y.-H., Huang, P.-S., Lee, L.-H., & Lin, K.-C. (2019). Assessment of patient experience profiles and satisfaction with expectations of treatment effects by using latent class analysis based on a national patient experience survey in Taiwan. *BMJ Open*, 9(3), e023045. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2018-023045
- Chiu, C.-K. (2009). Understanding relationship quality and online purchase intention in e-tourism:
 A qualitative application. *Quality & Quantity*, 43(4), 669–675. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11135-007-9147-6
- Choi, W. S., Park, J., Choi, J. Y. B., & Yang, J.-S. (2019). Stakeholders' resistance to telemedicine with focus on physicians: Utilizing the Delphi technique. *Journal of Telemedicine and Telecare*, 25(6), 378–385. https://doi.org/10.1177/1357633X18775853
- Chung, S., Martinez, M. C., Frosch, D. L., Jones, V. G., & Chan, A. S. (2020). Patient-Centric Scheduling With the Implementation of Health Information Technology to Improve the Patient Experience and Access to Care: Retrospective Case-Control Analysis. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, 22(6), e16451. https://doi.org/10.2196/16451
- Comer, B. T., Harris, L. E., Fiorillo, C. E., Gal, T. J., & Hughes, A. (2019). No-Show Rates in Employed Otolaryngology Practice. *Ear, Nose & Throat Journal*, 0145561319893157. https://doi.org/10.1177/0145561319893157

Craig, A. (2007). Self-scheduling appointments. Advanced Nurse Practitioner, 15(10), 24-25.

Custer, R. L., Scarcella, J. A., & Stewart, B. R. (1999). The modified Delphi technique-A rotational modification. *Journal of Vocational and Technical Education*, *15*, 1–10.

- Dalkey, N., & Helmer, O. (1963). An Experimental Application of the DELPHI Method to the Use of Experts. *Management Science*, *9*(3), 458–467. https://doi.org/10.1287/mnsc.9.3.458
- Damschroder, L. J., Aron, D. C., Keith, R. E., Kirsh, S. R., Alexander, J. A., & Lowery, J. C. (2009). Fostering implementation of health services research findings into practice: A consolidated framework for advancing implementation science. *Implementation Science*, 4(1), 50. https://doi.org/10.1186/1748-5908-4-50
- Dantas, L. F., Fleck, J. L., Cyrino Oliveira, F. L., & Hamacher, S. (2018). No-shows in appointment scheduling – a systematic literature review. *Health Policy*, 122(4), 412–421. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.healthpol.2018.02.002
- Dehnavi, Z., Ayatollahi, H., Hemmat, M., & Abbasi, R. (2021). Health Information Technology and Diabetes Management: A Review of Motivational and Inhibitory Factors. Current diabetes reviews, 17(3), 268–279. https://doi.org/10.2174/1573399816666200719012849
- Denizard-Thompson, N. M., Feiereisel, K. B., Stevens, S. F., Miller, D. P., & Wofford, J. L. (2011). The Digital Divide at an Urban Community Health Center: Implications for Quality Improvement and Health Care Access. *Journal of Community Health*, 36(3), 456–460. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10900-010-9327-5
- Dobele, A., & Lindgreen, A. (2011). Exploring the nature of value in the word-of-mouth referral equation for health care. *Journal of Marketing Management*, 27(3–4), 269–290. https://doi.org/10.1080/0267257X.2011.545677
- Donabedian, A. (1992). *Quality Assurance in Health Care: Consumers' Role* (Vol. 1). Quality in Health Care
- Durlak, J. A., & DuPre, E. P. (2008). Implementation Matters: A Review of Research on the Influence of Implementation on Program Outcomes and the Factors Affecting

Implementation. *American Journal of Community Psychology*, 41(3), 327–350. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10464-008-9165-0

- Dutta, B., & Hwang, H.-G. (2020). The adoption of electronic medical record by physicians. *Medicine*, 99(8), e19290. https://doi.org/10.1097/MD.000000000019290
- El-Haddad, C., Hegazi, I., & Hu, W. (2020). Understanding Patient Expectations of Health Care:
 A Qualitative Study. *Journal of Patient Experience*, 7(6), 1724–1731. https://doi.org/10.1177/2374373520921692
- Endriss, J. (2016). Engagement and Empowerment Through Self-Service. *Benefits Quarterly*, *32*(2), 28–30
- Farr, C. (2000). Dentistry takes the cybercure: Scheduling, consultations, records move to the net. Dentistry Today, 19(5), 106–113
- Fink, A., Kosecoff, J., Chassin, M., & Brook, R. H. (1984). Consensus methods: Characteristics and guidelines for use. *American Journal of Public Health*, 74(9), 979–983. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.74.9.979
- Friedman, D. J. (2006). Assessing the potential of national strategies for electronic health records for population health monitoring and research. *National Center for Health Statistics, Vital Health Stat 2*(143)
- Friedman, J. P. (2004). Internet patient scheduling in real-life practice. *The Journal of Medical Practice Management*, 20(1), 13–15
- Ganguli, I., Orav, E. J., Lupo, C., Metlay, J. P., & Sequist, T. D. (2020). Patient and visit characteristics associated with use of direct scheduling in primary care practices. *JAMA Network Open*, *3*(8), e209637–e209637. https://doi.org/doi:10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2020.9637

- Gao, J., Wong, T., & Wang, C. (2019). Coordinating patient preferences through automated negotiation: A multiagent systems model for diagnostic services scheduling. Advanced Engineering Informatics, 42, 100934. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aei.2019.100934
- Ghafur, S., & Schneider, E. C. (2019, March 6). Why Are Health Care Organizations Slow To Adopt Patient-Facing Digital Technologies? *Health Affairs Blog*. https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20190301.476734/full/
- Gill, F. J., Leslie, G. D., Grech, C., & Latour, J. M. (2013). Using a web-based survey tool to undertake a Delphi study: Application for nurse education research. *Nurse Education Today*, 33(11), 1322–1328. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nedt.2013.02.016
- Glogovac, G., Kennedy, M. E., Weisgerber, M. R., Kakazu, R., & Grawe, B. M. (2020). Wait Times in Musculoskeletal Patients: What Contributes to Patient Satisfaction. *Journal of Patient Experience*, 7(4), 549–553. https://doi.org/10.1177/2374373519864828
- Greenhalgh, T., Robert, G., Macfarlane, F., Bate, P., & Kyriakidou, O. (2004). Diffusion of Innovations in Service Organizations: Systematic Review and Recommendations. *The Milbank Quarterly*, 82(4), 581–629. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0887-378X.2004.00325.x
- Guise, J.-M., Chang, C., Viswanathan, M., Glick, S., Treadwell, J., Umscheid, C. A., Whitlock,
 E., Fu, R., Berliner, E., Paynter, R., Anderson, J., Motu'apuaka, P., & Trikalinos, T. (2014).
 Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality Evidence-based Practice Center methods for systematically reviewing complex multicomponent health care interventions. *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology*, 67(11), 1181–1191. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclinepi.2014.06.010
- Gupta, D., & Denton, B. (2008). Appointment scheduling in health care: Challenges and opportunities. *IIE Transactions*, 40(9), 800–819. https://doi.org/10.1080/07408170802165880

- Gustafson, D. H., Sainfort, F., Eichler, M., Adams, L., Bisognano, M., & Steudel, H. (2003).
 Developing and Testing a Model to Predict Outcomes of Organizational Change. *Health* Services Research, 38(2), 751–776. https://doi.org/10.1111/1475-6773.00143
- Habibi, M. R. M., Abadi, F. M., Tabesh, H., Vakili-Arki, H., Abu-Hanna, A., & Eslami, S. (2018).
 Evaluation of patient satisfaction of the status of appointment scheduling systems in outpatient clinics: Identifying patients' needs. *Journal of Advanced Pharmaceutical Technology & Research*, 9(2), 51–55. https://doi.org/10.4103/japtr.JAPTR 134 18
- Habibi, M. R. M., Mohammadabadi, F., Tabesh, H., Vakili-Arki, H., Abu-Hanna, A., & Eslami,
 S. (2019). Effect of an Online Appointment Scheduling System on Evaluation Metrics of
 Outpatient Scheduling System: A before-after MulticenterStudy. *Journal of Medical Systems*, 43(8), 281. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10916-019-1383-5
- Harper, G. R., & Utley, D. R. (2001). Organizational Culture and Successful Information Technology Implementation. *Engineering Management Journal*, 13(2), 11–15. https://doi.org/10.1080/10429247.2001.11415111
- Hasson, F., & Keeney, S. (2011). Enhancing rigour in the Delphi technique research. *Technological Forecasting and Social Change*, 78(9), 1695–1704. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techfore.2011.04.005
- Helmer, O., & Rescher, N. (1959). On the Epistemology of the Inexact Sciences. *Management Science*, 6(1), 25–52. https://doi.org/10.1287/mnsc.6.1.25
- Hochmuth, A., Wrona, K. J., Exner, A.-K., & Dockweiler, C. (2021). Digitization and health inequality and equity in nursing. *Pflege*, 34(3), 151–158. https://doi.org/10.1024/1012-5302/a000803

- Holden, R. J., Carayon, P., Gurses, A. P., Hoonakker, P., Hundt, A. S., Ozok, A. A., & Rivera-Rodriguez, A. J. (2013). SEIPS 2.0: A human factors framework for studying and improving the work of healthcare professionals and patients. *Ergonomics*, 56(11), 1669– 1686. https://doi.org/10.1080/00140139.2013.838643
- Holmgren, A. J., Apathy, N. C., & Adler-Milstein, J. (2020). Barriers to hospital electronic public health reporting and implications for the COVID-19 pandemic. *Journal of the American Medical Informatics Association*, 27(8), 1306–1309. https://doi.org/10.1093/jamia/ocaa112
- Huang, Z., Ashraf, M., Gordish-Dressman, H., & Mudd, P. (2017). The financial impact of clinic no-show rates in an academic pediatric otolaryngology practice. *American Journal of Otolaryngology*, 38(2), 127–129. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amjoto.2016.11.004
- Hussein, P. W. M., Salim, M., & Ahmed, B. (2019). A Prototype Mobile Application for Clinic Appointment Reminder and Scheduling System in Erbil City. *International Journal of Advanced Science and Technology*, 28(1), 17–24
- Idowu, A. P., Adeosun, O. O., & Williams, K. O. (2014). Dependable online appointment booking system for NHIS outpatient in Nigerian teaching hospitals. *International Journal of Computer Science & Information Technology*, 6(4), 59–73. https://doi.org/10.5121/ijcsit.2014.6405
- Ingebrigtsen, T., Georgiou, A., Clay-Williams, R., Magrabi, F., Hordern, A., Prgomet, M., Li, J., Westbrook, J., & Braithwaite, J. (2014). The impact of clinical leadership on health information technology adoption: Systematic review. *International Journal of Medical Informatics*, 83(6), 393–405. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2014.02.005

Institute of Medicine. (2015). Transforming Health Care Scheduling and Access: Getting to Now. *Washington, DC: The National Academies Press*. https://doi.org/10.17226/20220

Institute of Medicine (US) Committee on Quality of Health Care in America. (2001). Crossing the Quality Chasm: A New Health System for the 21st Century. Washington (DC): National Academies Press (US). PMID: 25057539

Iqbal, S. (2009). PIPON YOUNG L. The Delphi method. Psychologist, 22, 598-601

- Jacob, C., Sanchez-Vazquez, A., & Ivory, C. (2020). Social, Organizational, and Technological Factors Impacting Clinicians' Adoption of Mobile Health Tools: Systematic Literature Review. JMIR MHealth and UHealth, 8(2), e15935. https://doi.org/10.2196/15935
- Jairath, N., & Weinstein, J. (1994). The Delphi methodology (Part one): A useful administrative approach. *Canadian Journal of Nursing Administration*, 7(3), 29–42
- Jansson, B. (1966). Choosing a Good Appointment System—A Study of Queues of the Type (D, M, 1). *Operations Research*, 14(2), 292–312. https://doi.org/10.1287/opre.14.2.292
- Jones, J., & Hunter, D. (1995). Consensus methods for medical and health services research. *BMJ* : *British Medical Journal*, *311*(7001), 376–380
- Jones, R., Menon-Johansson, A., Waters, A. M., & Sullivan, A. K. (2010). eTriage a novel, webbased triage and booking service: Enabling timely access to sexual health clinics. *International Journal of STD & AIDS*, 21(1), 30–33. https://doi.org/10.1258/ijsa.2008.008466
- Judson, T. J., Odisho, A. Y., Neinstein, A. B., Chao, J., Williams, A., Miller, C., Moriarty, T., Gleason, N., Intinarelli, G., & Gonzales, R. (2020). Rapid design and implementation of an integrated patient self-triage and self-scheduling tool for COVID-19. *Journal of the*

AmericanMedicalInformaticsAssociation,27(6),860–866.https://doi.org/10.1093/jamia/ocaa051

- Kaiser Family Foundation. (2021 July 16). Health Coverage by Race and Ethnicity 2010-2019. https://www.kff.org/racial-equity-and-health-policy/issue-brief/health-coverage-by-raceand-ethnicity/
- Kamimura, A., Panahi, S., Ahmmad, Z., Pye, M., & Ashby, J. (2018). Transportation and Other Nonfinancial Barriers Among Uninsured Primary Care Patients. *Health Services Research* and Managerial Epidemiology, 5. https://doi.org/10.1177/2333392817749681
- Kamo, N., Bender, A. J., Kalmady, K., & Blackmore, C. C. (2017). Meaningful use of the electronic patient portal – Virginia Mason's journey to create the perfect online patient experience. *Healthcare*, 5(4), 221–226. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.hjdsi.2016.09.003
- Kaplan-Lewis, E., & Percac-Lima, S. (2013). No-Show to Primary Care Appointments: Why Patients Do Not Come. *Journal of Primary Care & Community Health*, 4(4), 251–255. https://doi.org/10.1177/2150131913498513
- Katcher, M. L., Meister, A. N., Sorkness, C. A., Staresinic, A. G., Pierce, S. E., Goodman, B. M., Peterson, N. M., Hatfield, P. M., & Schirmer, J. A. (2006). Use of the modified Delphi technique to identify and rate home injury hazard risks and prevention methods for young children. *Injury Prevention*, 12(3), 189–194. https://doi.org/10.1136/ip.2005.010504
- Katzen, J., Dodelzon, K., Michaels, A., & Drotman, M. (2020). Lessons learned: A single academic department's unique approach to preventing physician burnout. *Clinical Imaging*, 67, 58–61. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clinimag.2020.05.025
- Kerwin, K. E., & Madison, J. (2002). The role of the internet in improving healthcare quality. *Journal of Healthcare Management*, 47(4), 225–236.

- Khayatzadeh-Mahani, A., Wittevrongel, K., Nicholas, D. B., & Zwicker, J. D. (2020). Prioritizing barriers and solutions to improve employment for persons with developmental disabilities. *Disability* and *Rehabilitation*, 42(19), 2696–2706. https://doi.org/10.1080/09638288.2019.1570356
- Kocher, R. P., Shah, S., & Navathe, A. S. (2021). Overcoming the market dominance of hospitals. *JAMA*, *325*(10), 929–930
- Kochevar, L. K., & Yano, E. M. (2006). Understanding health care organization needs and context. Journal of General Internal Medicine, 21(2), S25. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11606-006-0271-0
- Kruk, M. E., Gage, A. D., Arsenault, C., Jordan, K., Leslie, H. H., Roder-DeWan, S., Adeyi, O., Barker, P., Daelmans, B., Doubova, S. V., English, M., García-Elorrio, E., Guanais, F., Gureje, O., Hirschhorn, L. R., Jiang, L., Kelley, E., Lemango, E. T., Liljestrand, J., ... Pate, M. (2018). High-quality health systems in the Sustainable Development Goals era: Time for a revolution. *The Lancet Global Health*, *6*(11), e1196–e1252. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2214-109X(18)30386-3
- Kruse, C. S., Kristof, C., Jones, B., Mitchell, E., & Martinez, A. (2016). Barriers to Electronic Health Record Adoption: A Systematic Literature Review. *Journal of Medical Systems*, 40(12), 252. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10916-016-0628-9
- Kurnia, S., Choudrie, J., Mahbubur, R. M., & Alzougool, B. (2015). E-commerce technology adoption: A Malaysian grocery SME retail sector study. *Journal of Business Research*, 68(9), 1906–1918. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2014.12.010

- Kurtzman, G. W., Keshav, M. A., Satish, N. P., & Patel, M. S. (2018). Scheduling primary care appointments online: Differences in availability based on health insurance. *Healthcare*, 6(3), 186–190. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.hjdsi.2017.07.002
- Laditka, J. N., Laditka, S. B., & Probst, J. C. (2009). Health care access in rural areas: Evidence that hospitalization for ambulatory care-sensitive conditions in the United States may increase with the level of rurality. *Health & Place*, 15(3), 761–770. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.healthplace.2008.12.007
- Lagman, R. L., Samala, R. V., LeGrand, S., Parala-Metz, A., Patel, C., Neale, K., Carrino, C., Rybicki, L., Gamier, P., Mauk, M. E., & Nowak, M. (2021). "If You Call Them, They Will Come": A Telephone Call Reminder to Decrease the No-Show Rate in an Outpatient Palliative Medicine Clinic. *American Journal of Hospice and Palliative Medicine*®, *38*(5), 448–451. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049909120952322
- Lang, A. (2014). Government capacities and stakeholders: What facilitates ehealth legislation? *Globalization and Health*, *10*(1), 4. https://doi.org/10.1186/1744-8603-10-4
- Leddy, K. M., Kaldenberg, D. O., & Becker, B. W. (2003). Timeliness in Ambulatory Care Treatment: An Examination of Patient Satisfaction and Wait Times in Medical Practices and Outpatient Test and Treatment Facilities. *The Journal of Ambulatory Care Management*, 26(2), 138–149
- Lee, Y.-P., Tsai, H.-Y., & Ruangkanjanases, A. (2020). The Determinants for Food Safety Push Notifications on Continuance Intention in an E-Appointment System for Public Health Medical Services: The Perspectives of UTAUT and Information System Quality. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 17(21), 1–15. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17218287

- Leeman, J., Baernholdt, M., & Sandelowski, M. (2007). Developing a theory-based taxonomy of methods for implementing change in practice. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 58(2), 191– 200. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2648.2006.04207.x
- Lewy, H. (2015). Wearable technologies future challenges for implementation in healthcare services. *Healthcare Technology Letters*, 2(1), 2–5. https://doi.org/10.1049/htl.2014.0104
- Linstone, H. A., & Turoff, M. (1975). *The delphi method* (Vol. 29). Addison-Wesley Reading, MA.
- Loncar-Turukalo, T., Zdravevski, E., Silva, J. M. da, Chouvarda, I., & Trajkovik, V. (2019). Literature on Wearable Technology for Connected Health: Scoping Review of Research Trends, Advances, and Barriers. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, 21(9), e14017. https://doi.org/10.2196/14017

Lowes, R. (2006). Let patients book their own appointments. *Medical Economics*, 83(11), 27–28.

- Lynn, M. R. (1986). Determination and quantification of content validity. *Nursing Research*, 35(6), 382–385. https://doi.org/10.1097/00006199-198611000-00017
- Mackert, M., Mabry-Flynn, A., Champlin, S., Donovan, E. E., & Pounders, K. (2016). Health Literacy and Health Information Technology Adoption: The Potential for a New Digital Divide. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, *18*(10), e264. https://doi.org/10.2196/jmir.6349

Majors, M. (2018). How to engage different generations with their healthcare benefits. Managed Health Care Executive. Https://Www.Managedhealthcareexecutive.Com/Mhe-Articles/How-Engage-Different-Generations-Their-Healthcare-Benefits

- Mak, H.-Y., Rong, Y., & Zhang, J. (2014). Sequencing Appointments for Service Systems Using Inventory Approximations. *Manufacturing & Service Operations Management*, 16(2), 251–262. https://doi.org/10.1287/msom.2013.0470
- Malhotra, C., & Do, Y. K. (2013). Socio-economic disparities in health system responsiveness in India. *Health Policy and Planning*, 28(2), 197–205. https://doi.org/10.1093/heapol/czs051
- Marco, C. A., Bryant, M., Landrum, B., Drerup, B., & Weeman, M. (2021). Refusal of emergency medical care: An analysis of patients who left without being seen, eloped, and left against medical advice. *The American Journal of Emergency Medicine*, 40, 115–119. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajem.2019.158490
- McNeish, J. E., & Hazra, U. (2014). Interpreting simultaneous use of an existing technology and its replacement innovation. *International Journal of Technology Marketing*, 9(4), 376–391. https://doi.org/10.1504/IJTMKT.2014.065380
- Mehrotra, A., Chernew, M., Linetsky, D., Hatch, H., Cutler, D., & Schneider, E. C. (2020). The Impact of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Outpatient Visits. *To the Point (Blog), Commonwealth Fund*. https://doi.org/Doi:10.26099/41xy-9m57
- Mendel, P., Meredith, L. S., Schoenbaum, M., Sherbourne, C. D., & Wells, K. B. (2008).
 Interventions in Organizational and Community Context: A Framework for Building Evidence on Dissemination and Implementation in Health Services Research.
 Administration and Policy in Mental Health and Mental Health Services Research, 35(1), 21–37. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10488-007-0144-9
- Mendoza, S., Padpad, R. C., Vael, A. J., Alcazar, C., & Pula, R. (2020). A Web-Based "InstaSked"
 Appointment Scheduling System at Perpetual Help Medical Center Outpatient Department.
 In A. Beltran Jr., Z. Lontoc, B. Conde, R. Serfa Juan, & J. R. Dizon (Eds.), *World Congress*

on Engineering and Technology; Innovation and its Sustainability 2018 (pp. 3–14). Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-20904-9_1

- Meshkat, B., Cowman, S., Gethin, G., Ryan, K., Wiley, M., Brick, A., Clarke, E., & Mulligan, E.
 (2014). Using an e-Delphi technique in achieving consensus across disciplines for developing best practice in day surgery in Ireland. *Journal of Hospital Administration*, 3.
- Milicevic, A. S., Mitsantisuk, K., Tjader, A., Vargas, D. L., Hubert, T. L., & Scott, B. (2020).
 Modeling Patient No-Show History and Predicting Future Appointment Behavior at the
 Veterans Administration's Outpatient Mental Health Clinics: NIRMO-2. *Military Medicine*, 185(7–8), e988–e994. https://doi.org/10.1093/milmed/usaa095
- Moxey, A., Robertson, J., Newby, D., Hains, I., Williamson, M., & Pearson, S.-A. (2010). Computerized clinical decision support for prescribing: Provision does not guarantee uptake. *Journal of the American Medical Informatics Association*, 17(1), 25–33. https://doi.org/10.1197/jamia.M3170
- Murray, M., & Berwick, D. M. (2003). Advanced AccessReducing Waiting and Delays in Primary Care. *JAMA*, *289*(8), 1035–1040. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.289.8.1035
- Nadal, C., Sas, C., & Doherty, G. (2020). Technology Acceptance in Mobile Health: Scoping Review of Definitions, Models, and Measurement. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, 22(7), e17256. https://doi.org/10.2196/17256
- Nadarzynski, T., Miles, O., Cowie, A., & Ridge, D. (2019). Acceptability of artificial intelligence (AI)-led chatbot services in healthcare: A mixed-methods study. *DIGITAL HEALTH*, 5, 2055207619871808. https://doi.org/10.1177/2055207619871808
- O'Donnell, A., Kaner, E., Shaw, C., & Haighton, C. (2018). Primary care physicians' attitudes to the adoption of electronic medical records: A systematic review and evidence synthesis

using the clinical adoption framework. *BMC Medical Informatics and Decision Making*, 18(1), 101. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12911-018-0703-x

- O'Reilly-Shah, V. N., Gentry, K. R., Van Cleve, W., Kendale, S. M., Jabaley, C. S., & Long, D. R. (2020). The COVID-19 Pandemic Highlights Shortcomings in US Health Care Informatics Infrastructure: A Call to Action. *Anesthesia and Analgesia*, 131(2), 340–344. https://doi.org/10.1213/ANE.000000000004945
- Ostroff, C., Kinicki, A., & Tamkins, M. (2003). *Organizational culture and climate*. Handbook of Psychology: Volume 12, Industrial and Organizational Psychology
- Otokiti, A., Williams, K. S., & Warsame, L. (2020). Impact of Digital Divide on the Adoption of Online Patient Portals for Self-Motivated Patients. *Healthcare Informatics Research*, 26(3), 220–228. https://doi.org/10.4258/hir.2020.26.3.220
- Paré, G., Trudel, M.-C., & Forget, P. (2014). Adoption, Use, and Impact of E-Booking in Private Medical Practices: Mixed-Methods Evaluation of a Two-Year Showcase Project in Canada. *JMIR Medical Informatics*, 2(2), e24. https://doi.org/10.2196/medinform.3669
- Parmar, V., Large, A., Madden, C., & Das, V. (2009). The online outpatient booking system "Choose and Book" improves attendance rates at an audiology clinic: A comparative audit. *Journal of Innovation in Health Informatics*, 17(3), 183–186. https://doi.org/10.14236/jhi.v17i3.733

Patient Access Collaborative. (2021). *Annual Benchmark Report*. Permission to use granted Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act. 42 USC §18001 (2010).

https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/PLAW-111publ148/pdf/PLAW-111publ148.pdf

Patton MQ: Qualitative research and evaluation methods. 2002, Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, 3
- Perfetto, E. M. (2018). ISPOR's Initiative on US Value Assessment Frameworks: A Missed Opportunity for ISPOR and Patients. *Value in Health*, 21(2), 169–170. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jval.2017.12.002
- Pew Research. (2021). Internet/Broadband Fact Sheet. https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-sheet/internet-broadband/
- Police, R., Foster, T., & Wong, K. (2010). Adoption and use of health information technology in physician practice organisations: Systematic review. *Journal of Innovation in Health Informatics*, 18(4), 245–258. https://doi.org/10.14236/jhi.v18i4.780
- Powell, C. (2003). The Delphi technique: Myths and realities. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 41(4), 376–382. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2648.2003.02537.x
- Probst, J. C., Moore, C. G., Glover, S. H., & Samuels, M. E. (2004). Person and Place: The Compounding Effects of Race/Ethnicity and Rurality on Health. *American Journal of Public Health*, 94(10), 1695–1703. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.94.10.1695
- Pruhs, K., Sgall, J., & Torng, E. (2004). Online scheduling. In In: Leung JY-t (ed) Handbook of scheduling: Algorithms, models, & performance analysis. Chapman & Hall/CRC, Boca Raton
- Rathert, C., Porter, T. H., Mittler, J. N., & Fleig-Palmer, M. (2019). Seven years after Meaningful
 Use: Physicians' and nurses' experiences with electronic health records. *Health Care Management Review*, 44(1), 30–40. https://doi.org/10.1097/HMR.00000000000168
- Reddington, A. R. (2018). Patient education: Holistic oral health care trends. *Dental Assistant*, 87(3), 12–15
- Rethlefsen, M. L., Kirtley, S., Waffenschmidt, S., Ayala, A. P., Moher, D., Page, M. J., Koffel, J.B., Blunt, H., Brigham, T., Chang, S., Clark, J., Conway, A., Couban, R., de Kock, S.,

Farrah, K., Fehrmann, P., Foster, M., Fowler, S. A., Glanville, J., ... PRISMA-S Group. (2021). PRISMA-S: An extension to the PRISMA Statement for Reporting Literature Searches in Systematic Reviews. *Systematic Reviews*, *10*(1), 39. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13643-020-01542-z

- Riddell, S. (2012). Technology: The race to get the NHS online. *The Health Service Journal*, *122*(6319), 32
- Rimmer, R. A., Christopher, V., Falck, A., Pribitkin, E. de A., Curry, J. M., Luginbuhl, A. J., & Cognetti, D. M. (2018). Telemedicine in otolaryngology outpatient setting—Single Center Head and Neck Surgery experience. *The Laryngoscope*, *128*(9), 2072–2075. https://doi.org/10.1002/lary.27123
- Robinson, L. W., & Chen, R. R. (2011). Estimating the Implied Value of the Customer's Waiting Time. Manufacturing & Service Operations Management, 13(1), 53–57. https://doi.org/10.1287/msom.1100.0304

Rogers, E. M. (2003). Diffusion of innovations. New York: Free Press : s.n.

- Rust, G., Ye, J., Baltrus, P., Daniels, E., Adesunloye, B., & Fryer, G. E. (2008). Practical Barriers to Timely Primary Care Access: Impact on Adult Use of Emergency Department Services. *Archives of Internal Medicine*, 168(15), 1705–1710. https://doi.org/10.1001/archinte.168.15.1705
- Ryan, M., Marlow, L., Forster, A., Ruwende, J., & Waller, J. (2020). Offering an app to book cervical screening appointments: A service evaluation. *Journal of Medical Screening*, 27(2), 85–89. https://doi.org/10.1177/0969141319871312
- Ryan, M., Waller, J., & Marlow, L. A. (2019). Could changing invitation and booking processes help women translate their cervical screening intentions into action? A population-based

survey of women's preferences in Great Britain. *BMJ Open*, 9(7), e028134. https://doi.org/doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2018-028134

- Sackman, H. (1974). *Delphi critique; expert opinion, forecasting, and group process* (Issue 1283). Lexington books
- Samadbeik, M., Saremian, M., Garavand, A., Hasanvandi, N., Sanaeinasab, S., & Tahmasebi, H. (2018). Assessing the Online Outpatient Booking System. *Shiraz E-Medical Journal*, 19(4), e60249. https://doi.org/10.5812/semj.60249
- Samuels-Kalow, M., Jaffe, T., & Zachrison, K. (2021). Digital disparities: Designing telemedicine systems with a health equity aim. *Emergency Medicine Journal*, 38(6), 474– 476. https://doi.org/10.1136/emermed-2020-210896
- Santaguida, P., Dolovich, L., Oliver, D., Lamarche, L., Gilsing, A., Griffith, L. E., Richardson, J.,
 Mangin, D., Kastner, M., & Raina, P. (2018). Protocol for a Delphi consensus exercise to
 identify a core set of criteria for selecting health related outcome measures (HROM) to be
 used in primary health care. *BMC Family Practice*, 19(1), 152.
 https://doi.org/10.1186/s12875-018-0831-5
- Santana, S., Lausen, B., Bujnowska-Fedak, M., Chronaki, C., Kummervold, P. E., Rasmussen, J.,
 & Sorensen, T. (2010). Online Communication Between Doctors and Patients in Europe:
 Status and Perspectives. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, *12*(2), e20–e20.
 https://doi.org/10.2196/jmir.1281
- Sarkies, M., Long, J. C., Pomare, C., Wu, W., Clay-Williams, R., Nguyen, H. M., Francis-Auton,E., Westbrook, J., Levesque, J.-F., Watson, D. E., & Braithwaite, J. (2020). Avoidingunnecessary hospitalisation for patients with chronic conditions: A systematic review of

implementation determinants for hospital avoidance programmes. *Implementation Science*, *15*(1), 91. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13012-020-01049-0

- Schmidt, R. C. (1997). Managing Delphi Surveys Using Nonparametric Statistical Techniques. Decision Sciences, 28(3), 763–774. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1540-5915.1997.tb01330.x
- Schneider, E. C., Zaslavsky, A. M., Landon, B. E., Lied, T. R., Sheingold, S., & Cleary, P. D.
 (2001). National Quality Monitoring of Medicare Health Plans: The Relationship between Enrollees' Reports and the Quality of Clinical Care. *Medical Care*, *39*(12), 1313–1325
- Schrauben, S. J., Appel, L., Rivera, E., Lora, C. M., Lash, J. P., Chen, J., Hamm, L. L., Fink, J. C., Go, A. S., Townsend, R. R., Deo, R., Dember, L. M., Feldman, H. I., Diamantidis, C. J., He, J., Nelson, R. G., Rao, P. S., Rahman, M., Shah, V. O., & Unruh, M. L. (2021).
 Mobile Health (mHealth) Technology: Assessment of Availability, Acceptability, and Use in CKD. *American Journal of Kidney Diseases*, 77(6), 941-950.e1.
 https://doi.org/10.1053/j.ajkd.2020.10.013
- Schreiweis, B., Pobiruchin, M., Strotbaum, V., Suleder, J., Wiesner, M., & Bergh, B. (2019).
 Barriers and Facilitators to the Implementation of eHealth Services: Systematic Literature Analysis. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, 21(11), e14197. https://doi.org/10.2196/14197
- Senderey, A. B., Kornitzer, T., Lawrence, G., Zysman, H., Hallak, Y., Ariely, D., & Balicer, R. (2020). It's how you say it: Systematic A/B testing of digital messaging cut hospital noshow rates. *PLOS ONE*, *15*(6), e0234817. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0234817
- Sherly, I., Mahalakshmi, A., Menaka, D., & Sujatha, R. (2016). Online appointment reservation and scheduling for healthcare-A detailed study. *Int J Innov Res Comput Commun Eng*, 4(2), 2053–2059

- Shiwen, L., Kwon, J., & Ahn, J. (2021). Self-Service Technology in the Hospitality and Tourism Settings: A Critical Review of the Literature. Journal of Hospitality & Tourism Research. https://doi.org/10.1177/1096348020987633
- Shortell, S. M., Marsteller, J. A., Lin, M., Pearson, M. L., Wu, S.-Y., Mendel, P., Cretin, S., & Rosen, M. (2004). The Role of Perceived Team Effectiveness in Improving Chronic Illness Care. *Medical Care*, 42(11), 1040–1048
- Shugan, S. M., & Xie, J. (2000). Advance Pricing of Services and Other Implications of Separating Purchase and Consumption. *Journal of Service Research*, 2(3), 227–239. https://doi.org/10.1177/109467050023001
- Siddiqui, Z., & Rashid, R. (2013). Cancellations and patient access to physicians: ZocDoc and the evolution of e-medicine. *Dermatology Online Journal*, 19(4), 14. https://doi.org/10.5070/D358k4d6wp
- Singh, G. K., & Siahpush, M. (2014). Widening Rural–Urban Disparities in Life Expectancy, U.S., 1969–2009. American Journal of Preventive Medicine, 46(2), e19–e29. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2013.10.017
- Sinha, I. P., Smyth, R. L., & Williamson, P. R. (2011). Using the Delphi Technique to Determine Which Outcomes to Measure in Clinical Trials: Recommendations for the Future Based on a Systematic Review of Existing Studies. *PLOS Medicine*, 8(1), e1000393. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1000393
- Stein, G. L., Lee, C. S. N., Shi, P., Cook, B. L., Papajorgji-Taylor, D., Carson, N. J., & Alegría,
 M. (2014). Characteristics of Community Mental Health Clinics Associated With
 Treatment Engagement. *Psychiatric Services*, 65(8), 1020–1025.
 https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.201300231

- Steiner, J. F., Shainline, M. R., Dahlgren, J. Z., Kroll, A., & Xu, S. (2018). Optimizing number and timing of appointment reminders: a randomized trial. *The American journal of managed care*, 24(8), 377–384
- Stone, A. B., Yuan, C. T., Rosen, M. A., Grant, M. C., Benishek, L. E., Hanahan, E., Lubomski, L. H., Ko, C., & Wick, E. C. (2018). Barriers to and Facilitators of Implementing Enhanced Recovery Pathways Using an Implementation Framework: A Systematic Review. JAMA Surgery, 153(3), 270–279. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamasurg.2017.5565
- Studer, M. (2005). The effect of organizational factors on the effectiveness of EMR system implementation—What have we learned? *Healthcare Quarterly (Toronto, Ont.)*, 8(4), 92– 98
- Taber, J. M., Leyva, B., & Persoskie, A. (2015). Why do people avoid medical care? A qualitative study using national data. *Journal of General Internal Medicine*, 30(3), 290–297. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11_606-014-3089-1
- Tang, J., Yan, C., & Cao, P. (2014). Appointment scheduling algorithm considering routine and urgent patients. *Expert Systems with Applications*, 41(10), 4529–4541. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eswa.2014.01.014
- Thompson, A. G. H., & Sunol, R. (1995). Expectations as Determinants of Patient Satisfaction: Concepts, Theory and Evidence. *International Journal for Quality in Health Care*, 7(2), 127–141. https://doi.org/10.1093/intqhc/7.2.127
- Tice, A., Ruckle, J. E., Sultan, O. S., & Kemble, S. (2011). Access to Care: The Physician's Perspective. *Hawaii Medical Journal*, 70(2), 33–38

- Trevelyan, E. G., & Robinson, P. N. (2015). Delphi methodology in health research: How to do it? European Journal of Integrative Medicine, 7(4), 423–428. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eujim.2015.07.002
- Tuzovic, S., & Kuppelwieser, V. (2016). Developing a framework of service convenience in health care: An exploratory study for a primary care provider. *Health Marketing Quarterly*, 33(2), 127–148. https://doi.org/10.1080/07359683.2016.1166840
- Versel, N. (2004). Online reservations: Letting patients make their own appointments. *American Medical News*, 22, 29
- Villiers, P. M. R. de, Villiers, P. J. T. de, & Kent, A. P. (2005). The Delphi technique in health sciences education research. *Medical Teacher*, 27(7), 639–643. https://doi.org/10.1080/13611260500069947
- Volk, A. S., Davis, M. J., Abu-Ghname, A., Warfield, R. G., Ibrahim, R., Karon, G., & Hollier, L.
 H. (2020). Ambulatory Access: Improving Scheduling Increases Patient Satisfaction and Revenue. *Plastic and Reconstructive Surgery*, *146*(4), 913–919. https://doi.org/10.1097/PRS.000000000007195
- Wachter, R. (2016). Making IT work: Harnessing the power of health information technology to improve care in England. London, UK: Department of Health., Report of the National Advisory Group on Health Information Technology in England. https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/550866/Wachter_Review_Accessible.pdf
- Waller, J., Jackowska, M., Marlow, L., & Wardle, J. (2012). Exploring age differences in reasons for nonattendance for cervical screening: A qualitative study. *BJOG: An International*

Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology, 119(1), 26–32. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1471-0528.2011.03030.x

- Walston, S. L., Kimberly, J. R., & Burns, L. R. (2001). Institutional and Economic Influences on the Adoption and Extensiveness of Managerial Innovation in Hospitals: The Case of Reengineering. *Medical Care Research and Review*, 58(2), 194–228. https://doi.org/10.1177/107755870105800203
- Waneka, R., & Spetz, J. (2010). Hospital Information Technology Systems' Impact on Nurses and Nursing Care. JONA: The Journal of Nursing Administration, 40(12), 509–514. https://doi.org/10.1097/NNA.0b013e3181fc1a1c
- Wang, W.-Y., & Gupta, D. (2011). Adaptive Appointment Systems with Patient Preferences. Manufacturing & Service Operations Management, 13(3), 373–389. https://doi.org/10.1287/msom.1110.0332
- Wen, H., Song, J., & Pan, X. (2020). Physician Recommendation on Healthcare Appointment Platforms Considering Patient Choice. *IEEE Transactions on Automation Science and Engineering*, 17(2), 886–899. https://doi.org/10.1109/TASE.2019.2950724
- West, C. P., Dyrbye, L. N., & Shanafelt, T. D. (2018). Physician burnout: Contributors, consequences and solutions. *Journal of Internal Medicine*, 283(6), 516–529. https://doi.org/10.1111/joim.12752
- Whitaker, T. J., Mayo, C. S., Ma, D. J., Haddock, M. G., Miller, R. C., Corbin, K. S., Neben-Wittich, M., Leenstra, J. L., Laack, N. N., Fatyga, M., Schild, S. E., Vargas, C. E., Tzou, K. S., Hadley, A. R., Buskirk, S. J., & Foote, R. L. (2018). Data collection of patient outcomes: One institution's experience. *Journal of Radiation Research*, *59*(suppl_1), i19–i24. https://doi.org/10.1093/jrr/rry013

- Woodcock, E., Nokes, D., Bolton, H., Bartholomew, D., Johnson, E., & Shakarchi, A. F. (2020).
 The Influence of the Scheduling Horizon on New Patient Arrivals. *The Journal of Ambulatory Care Management*, *43*(3), 221–229.
 https://doi.org/10.1097/JAC.0000000000334
- Xie, H., Prybutok, G., Peng, X., & Prybutok, V. (2020). Determinants of Trust in Health Information Technology: An Empirical Investigation in the Context of an Online Clinic Appointment System. *International Journal of Human–Computer Interaction*, 36(12), 1095–1109. https://doi.org/10.1080/10447318.2020.1712061
- Yanovsky, R. L., & Das, S. (2020). Patient-initiated online appointment scheduling: Pilot program at an urban academic dermatology practice. *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology*, 83(5), 1479–1481. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaad.2020.03.035
- Yeh, M.-J., & Saltman, R. B. (2019). Creating online personal medical accounts: Recent experience in two developed countries. *Health Policy and Technology*, 8(2), 171–178. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.hlpt.2019.05.004
- Yu, W., Yu, X., Hu, H., Duan, G., Liu, Z., & Wang, Y. (2013). Use of Hospital Appointment Registration Systems in China: A Survey Study. *Global Journal of Health Science*, 5(5), 193–201. https://doi.org/10.5539/gjhs.v5n5p193
- Yusof, M. M., Stergioulas, L., & Zugic, J. (2007). Health information systems adoption: Findings from a systematic review. *Studies in Health Technology and Informatics*, *129*(1), 262
- Zhang, M., Zhang, C., Sun, Q., Cai, Q., Yang, H., & Zhang, Y. (2014). Questionnaire survey about use of an online appointment booking system in one large tertiary public hospital outpatient service center in China. *BMC Medical Informatics and Decision Making*, 14(1), 49. https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-6947-14-49

- Zhang, X., Yu, P., & Yan, J. (2014). Patients' adoption of the e-appointment scheduling service: A case study in primary healthcare. *HIC*, 176–181
- Zhang, X., Yu, P., Yan, J., Hu, H., & Goureia, N. (2012). Patients' perceptions of web self-service applications in primary healthcare. *Stud Health Technol Inform*, *178*, 242–249.
- Zhang, X., Yu, P., Yan, J., & Ton A M Spil, I. (2015). Using diffusion of innovation theory to understand the factors impacting patient acceptance and use of consumer e-health innovations: A case study in a primary care clinic. *BMC Health Services Research*, 15(1), 71. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12913-015-0726-2
- Zhao, P., Yoo, I., Lavoie, J., Lavoie, B. J., & Simoes, E. (2017). Web-Based Medical Appointment Systems: A Systematic Review. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, 19(4), e134. https://doi.org/10.2196/jmir.6747

APPENDIX

Appendix 1. Search Strategies by Database

A. PubMed Search Strategy:

((Patients[MESH] OR patient* [tw]) AND (((("Appointments and Schedules"[Mesh] OR schedul* [tw]) AND (online [tw] OR self-serve [tw] OR web-based [tw] OR internet-based [tw] OR selfservice [tw])) OR "e-book*" [tw] OR "online appointment*" [tw] OR "online book*" [tw] OR "self-serve" OR "automated schedul*" [tw] OR "Web-based schedul*" [tw] OR "self-schedul*" [tw] OR "online schedul*" [tw] OR "e-schedul*" [tw] OR "Internet scheduling" [tw]) AND ("Evaluation Studies as Topic"[Mesh] OR Routin* [tw] OR Integrat* [tw] OR Facilitate* [tw] OR Barrier* [tw] OR Implement* [tw] OR Adopt* [tw]))) NOT ((Patients[MESH] OR patient* [tw]) AND (((("Appointments and Schedules"[Mesh] OR schedul* [tw]) AND (online [tw] OR selfserve [tw] OR web-based [tw] OR internet-based [tw] OR self-service [tw])) OR "e-book*" [tw] OR "online appointment*" [tw] OR "online book*" [tw] OR "self-serve" OR "automated schedul*" [tw] OR "Web-based schedul*" [tw] OR "self-serve" OR "automated schedul*" [tw] OR "Web-based schedul*" [tw] OR "self-serve" OR "automated schedul*" [tw] OR "Web-based schedul*" [tw] OR "self-serve" OR "automated schedul*" [tw] OR Routin* [tw] OR "Internet scheduling" [tw]) AND ("Evaluation Studies as Topic"[Mesh] OR Routin* [tw] OR Integrat* [tw] OR Facilitate* [tw] OR Barrier* [tw] OR Implement* [tw] OR Adopt* [tw])))

B. Scopus Search Strategy:

((TITLE-ABS-KEY ((patient* AND (appointment* OR schedul*) AND (online OR selfserve OR web-based OR internet-based OR self-service)))) OR (TITLE-ABS-KEY (("ebooking" OR "online appointment*" OR "online book*" OR ("self-serve" AND schedule*) OR "automated schedul*" OR "Web-based schedul*" OR "self-schedul*" OR "online schedul*" OR "e-schedul*" OR "Internet scheduling") AND (medical OR patient*)))) AND (TITLE-ABS-KEY (evaluation OR routin* OR integrat* OR facilitate* OR barrier* OR implement* OR adopt*))

C. CINAHL Search Strategy:

Interface - EBSCOhost Research Databases Search Screen - Advanced Search Database - CINAHL Plus with Full Text

#	Query	Results
S 8	S6 AND S7	525
S 7	((MH "Evaluation+") OR (MH "Health Services Accessibility+")) OR (Routin* OR Integrat* OR Facilitate* OR Barrier* OR Implement* OR Adopt*)	727,197

S 6	S4 OR S5	1,850
S5	"e-book*" OR "online appointment*" OR "online book*" OR "self-serve" OR "automated schedul*" [tw] OR "Web-based schedul*" [tw] OR "self-schedul*" [tw] OR "online schedul*" OR "e-schedul*" OR "Internet scheduling"	983
S4	S1 AND S2 AND S3	898
S 3	(online OR self-serve OR web-based OR internet-based OR self-service	92,651
S2	(MH "Patients+") OR (patient OR patients)	2,170,278
S 1	((MH "Appointments and Schedules+")) OR schedul*	99,581

D. Business Source Ultimate Search Strategy:

Interface - EBSCOhost Research Databases Search Screen - Advanced Search Database - Business Source Ultimate

#	Query	Results
S12	S8 AND S11	116
S11	S9 OR S10	1,702,363
S10	Evaluation OR Routin* OR Integrat* OR Facilitate* OR Barrier* OR Implement*	1,601,811
	(DE "PROJECT evaluation") OR (DE "RESEARCH" OR DE "EMPIRICAL	134,461
S9	DE "OPERATIONS research" OR DE "QUALITATIVE research" OR DE	
	"QUANTITATIVE research" OR DE "RESEARCH & development")	
S 8	S6 OR S7	470
S 7	S1 AND S2 AND S3	260
S 6	S4 AND S5	263
S5	patient* OR medical	873,418
	"e-booking" OR "online appointment*" OR "online book*" OR "self-serve" OR	
S4	"automated schedul*" OR "Web-based schedul*" OR "self-schedul*" OR "online	11,600
	schedul*" OR "e-schedul*" OR "Internet scheduling"	
S3	online OR self-serve OR web-based OR internet-based OR self-service	982,523
S2	patient*	215,814
S 1	DE "SCHEDULING" OR (appointment* OR schedul*)	536,906

Appendix 2. Scoping Study Charted Data [see attached spreadsheet]

Appendix 3. List of Barriers and Facilitators Identified by Delphi Panel

Barriers
Providers at our health care organization are not familiar with the evidence that supports self-
scheduling.
Patients believe that they can get a better appointment by calling (versus using self-
scheduling).
Patients can be overbooked by scheduling staff (to get an appointment sooner), as compared to the self-scheduling solution.
Scheduling workflows must be customized by specialty.
Scheduling workflows must be customized by the provider.
There is no consistency in our organization's approach to self-scheduling.
Providers have specific scheduling requirements and guidelines that cannot be accommodated by our self-scheduling solution.
Coordination with the providers or departments as it relates to self-scheduling is lacking.
There is variability in scheduling protocols across providers or specialties within a department.
Self-scheduling cannot accommodate our requirements related to insurance coverage, eligibility, referrals, authorizations - or other financial clearance matters.
Self-scheduling requires triage and/or review [of appointments] by the department.
Providers will or prefer to only see certain patients.
Self-scheduling cannot accommodate linking tests or other pre-appointment services to
appointments.
Templates are not optimized.
Template management is decentralized.
Templates are not standardized.
The amount of information required upfront in order to schedule an appointment correctly cannot be accommodated by self-scheduling.
Self-scheduling does not allow appointments to be timed and/or allocated fairly. (Examples: Unable to randomly distribute appointments; unable to sequential scheduling; openings can only be displayed by first available.)
A barrier to self-scheduling at our health care organization is that self-scheduling cannot be integrated with our existing technology platform.
Our patients are not enrolled in the access point to self-scheduling. (Note that this typically refers to the 'patient portal' but can be any access point.)
Our patients do not use the access point for self-scheduling. (Note that this typically refers to the 'patient portal' but can be any access point.)
Self-scheduling is not accompanied by clear, helpful instructions for our patients.
Self-scheduling is presented in a manner where patients may think that something previously provided an access point is being taken away.
Patients are not aware of our organization's self-scheduling solution.
Patients are not willing to use our organization's self-scheduling solution.
114

Patients are not technically capable of being users of our self-scheduling solution.

Our organization's self-scheduling is confusing and difficult for patients to navigate.

Our self-scheduling solution does not offer the technological experience that patients expect.

There are limitations on our ability to schedule new patients through our organization's self-scheduling solution.

Self-scheduling requires the cost of staff who must triage and/or review for the department.

Self-scheduling requires the cost of staff who must proactively communicate with patients (i.e., outbound calls) before their appointment to gather information, prepare for the visit, etc.

Self-scheduling requires the cost of staff to register the patient(s) before they can use the solution.

Providers will not accept self-referred patients.

Patients schedule appointments on our organization's self-scheduling solution, but do not arrive (i.e., no show).

Our market size is so large that our organization cannot create a one-size-fits-all solution to account for geographical differences in our patient population.

Poor access results in 'unfriendly' self-scheduling (e.g., no slots are available).

Our organization's self-scheduling solution cannot accommodate compliance with regulations related to patient privacy.

Our health care organization lacks the structure to 'get out of the whirlwind.'

Our health care organization has challenges with patient access (i.e., providers have no availability, regardless of the mode of scheduling).

Our health care organization does not have an adequate transition of ownership from IT (information technology) to the owner of the solution (e.g., ambulatory care management) after the design/build of self-scheduling is complete.

Our health care organization lacks a coordinated approach to self-scheduling.

Our health care organization desires perfection not progress.

Our health care organization has a low-risk tolerance for innovation.

Participation in self-scheduling for providers is optional.

Our health care organization does not have templates constructed for self-scheduling.

Self-scheduling cannot be implemented because there is no organizational vision associated with self-scheduling.

Our health care organization lacks a strong administrative leader to guide the implementation of self-scheduling.

Our health care organization does not have a leader(s) to mandate or enforce self-scheduling with providers.

Our health care organization is that there is a lack of leadership buy-in for the self-scheduling initiative.

There is a lack of provider buy-in for the self-scheduling initiative.

There is a lack of organizational buy-in for the self-scheduling initiative.

Our IT (information technology) department does not have the resources for the design/build phase of the self-scheduling solution.

Our IT (information technology) department does not have the resources for the maintenance related to the self-scheduling solution.

Our IT (information technology) department does not have the understanding to successfully accomplish the self-scheduling build.

Our health care organization does not offer information about the self-scheduling solution for providers and staff to familiarize them with it.

Providers are frustrated by scheduling mistakes (e.g., 'mis-scheduled' patients).

Providers are concerned about the loss of control (as it relates to scheduling via self-scheduling).

Providers are resistant to or unwilling to implement self-scheduling.

Providers are concerned about the lack of records, testing, clinical review, authorization, etc., for self-scheduled patients.

Providers believe that their patients' needs do not qualify for self-scheduling.

Providers do not understand self-scheduling.

Providers fear patient abuse/misuse of self-scheduling.

Providers fear self-scheduling may result in 'wasted' visits.

Providers are resistant to self-scheduling because they [providers] are too specialized.

There is a lack of trust in patients, as they can 'game' the system when self-scheduling. Providers fear that established patients will seek appointments outside of the desired frequency.

Some of our providers do not desire new patients.

Self-scheduling cannot be implemented because some providers want to restrict scheduling.

There is no champion for the self-scheduling initiative.

There is a lack of staff buy-in for the self-scheduling initiative.

There is a lack of staff understanding about the initiative.

The project timeline for the implementation of self-scheduling cannot be met.

Facilitators

There is evidence from providers who are using self-scheduling that are experiencing positive new patient growth.

There is evidence from providers who are using self-scheduling that are experiencing improvements in the arrival rate (e.g., reduced no-shows, reduced same-day cancellations).

There is evidence from providers who are using self-scheduling that are experiencing improvements in their patient satisfaction scores.

There is evidence from providers who are using self-scheduling that are experiencing improvements in their payer mix.

There is evidence from providers who are using self-scheduling that are experiencing improvements in the satisfaction of their staff.

There is evidence from providers who are using self-scheduling are experiencing improvements in their revenue.

There is evidence from providers who are using self-scheduling are experiencing higher slot utilization (i.e., more slots are filled).

There is evidence that our scheduling errors have declined.

There is evidence from our access (call) center that performance (e.g., service level and hold times) has improved.

There is evidence from our access (or call) center that labor costs have decreased.

There is evidence from our access (or call) center that phone volumes have decreased.

There is an advantage of patients being able to schedule 24/7, as compared to our access (call) center.

There is an advantage of integrating health promotion/preventive health reminders, as compared to our access (call) center.

There is an advantage of patients having increased exposure to all providers and all locations, as compared to our access (call) center.

There is an advantage of marketing providers by co-listing them on third-party sites, as compared to our access (call) center.

Our ability to customize our self-scheduling solution to meet the needs of our providers and departments.

Our ability to identify patients who have self-scheduled.

Our ability to seamlessly implement the solution without the knowledge of the providers.

The lack of triage required for self-scheduling.

Our ability to set time-based parameters for our self-scheduling solution (e.g., the time between the booking and the date of service [DOS]).

Our ability to set parameters regarding acceptable insurance types for our self-scheduling solution.

Our ability to set parameters regarding appropriate visit types for our self-scheduling solution. The success of our self-scheduling pilots.

The ability to integrate other digital benefits such as reminders, wayfinding, test scheduling, and/or online payment.

The standard template build and use of visit types.

The evolution of technical features and capabilities in self-scheduling.

The ability for the user to search by availability.

The ability to access advanced tools, such as scheduling algorithms.

The high percentage of patients who have access to our self-scheduling solution (i.e., a large number of portal users).

The ability to display provider profiles via our self-scheduling solution.

Staff who explain the benefits of and encourage the use of self-scheduling to the patients.

Providers who explain the benefits of and encourage the use of self-scheduling to the patients.

Our marketing materials about the solution aimed at patients.

The ability to promote new providers.

The convenience for patients to schedule appointments via our self-scheduling solution.

The ease of use for patients to schedule appointments via our self-scheduling solution.

The autonomy for patients to schedule appointments via our self-scheduling solution.

The contactless experience for patients to schedule appointments via our self-scheduling solution.

The access for patients to schedule appointments via our self-scheduling solution.

The transparency of information for patients is available via our self-scheduling solution.

Our self-scheduling solution results in higher patient satisfaction.

Our self-scheduling solution results in higher patient engagement.

Patients are requesting access to it.

Or self-scheduling solution results in better access to appointments.

It is necessary to be competitive in our market.

It allows us to differentiate ourselves from our competitors.

The rise of telemedicine/virtual appointments.

The use of the solution to accommodate the COVID vaccine schedule.

The pressure of our EHR (electronic health record) vendor.

Self-scheduling is a necessity, not a luxury, in the current environment.

The ability to rapidly deploy associated technology for rapid situations.

The confidence of providers in technology gained by the rapid implementation of telemedicine/virtual care in 2020.

The necessity of financial stability in the current environment.

Our culture of patient-centeredness.

Our culture to improve access to care.

Buy-in of providers.

Buy-in of staff.

Buy-in of leaders.

Our ability to manage the expectations of staff and providers.

Our rapid response to issues as they develop.

Openness to change.

Our perception that it is necessary to offer self-scheduling to our patients.

Our perception that it is necessary to reduce our call volume.

The compatibility with virtual visits/telemedicine.

The collective perception of the importance of the self-scheduling solution as an organizational priority.

Opt-in is assumed unless a reason for opting out is given and approved.

The organization has established goals associated with self-scheduling.

Our clinical/provider leaders are engaged in our solution.

Our executive leaders are engaged in our solution.

Our leaders are mandating the self-scheduling solution.

Our organization's investment into the IT (information technology) build/design for self-scheduling.

Our organization's investment into the IT (information technology) maintenance for self-scheduling.

A resource team dedicated to self-scheduling.

Our organization's internal orientation and training for practices/departments related to our self-scheduling solution.

The interest and engagement of younger providers.

Frustration with our current manual process.

Growing confidence in our self-scheduling solution.

Our providers' willingness to see patients who have self-scheduled regardless of whether the patient is the 'right' patient.

Our providers' willingness to try self-scheduling.

Our providers' recognition of the benefits of self-scheduling.

Our methodical, controlled implementation of self-scheduling.

The adequate time allocated for the development and testing of our self-scheduling solution.

Our provider champions.

The internal 'word of mouth' positive feedback from providers who have implemented self-scheduling.

The partnership between operations/scheduling and IT (information technology) for our self-scheduling solution.